Coventry University



MASTER OF SCIENCE BY RESEARCH

Effect of eccentric flywheel training on musculoskeletal characteristics and physical function in older adults

Roberts, Matthew

Award date: 2020

Awarding institution: Coventry University

Link to publication

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- · Users may download and print one copy of this thesis for personal non-commercial research or study
- This thesis cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission from the copyright holder(s)
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Effect of Eccentric Flywheel Training on Musculoskeletal Characteristics and Physical Function in Older Adults

By

Matthew Roberts

MSc (R)

September 2019



Effect of Eccentric Flywheel Training on Musculoskeletal Characteristics and Physical Function in Older Adults

By

Matthew Roberts

MSc (R)

September 2019



A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the University's requirements for the Degree of

Master of Research



Certificate of Ethical Approval

Applicant:

Matthew Roberts

Project Title:

The effects of flywheel training on musculoskeletal characteristics and physical function in healthy older adults - a randomised control trial.

This is to certify that the above named applicant has completed the Coventry University Ethical Approval process and their project has been confirmed and approved as Medium Risk

Date of approval:

26 March 2019

Project Reference Number:

P79002

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor's Dr Mathew Hill and Dr Mike Price for their guidance, ongoing support and belief in me over the last year. Their experience and knowledge enabled me to complete tasks efficiently and to my greatest ability. I'd like to thank the Exxentric team for providing the Kbox 4, Professor Tony Kay and University of Northampton for the collaboration, providing ultrasound equipment and training, Hilton Northampton for providing facilities for training and testing over the whole training period and all participants for their involvement hard work and dedication. I'd also like to acknowledge the contribution of Melanie Wood, Sue and Steve Roberts who assisted with this study along with ongoing support and patience with me over the last year.

Abstract

Falls among older adults represent a major public health problem, often leading to progressive functional decline, the start of dependency and the development of comorbidities. However, falls are not random events and are often preventable by targeting intrinsic risk factors such as reduced muscle size and strength contributing to poor postural control. Traditional resistance training has been shown to provide benefits to older adults for mobility and strength, improving quality of life. However, evidence suggests performing exercises in an upright position provides a greater stimulus, such as eccentric resistance exercise. Therefore, the aim of the study was to determine the effects of flywheel training on muscle thickness/quality, physical functioning, postural stability and fear of falling among older people. Twenty-one physically activity participants (10 females and 11 males, age 62.52 years \pm 6.72, 75.4 \pm 12.9kg, 170.6 \pm 9.4m) were split into groups, intervention (n = 13) and control (n = 8) with both groups completing muscle thickness and quality (ultrasonography), posturography, timed-up-and-go (TUG), sit to stand (30 secs STS and 5 x STS), strength dynamometer and fear of falling (FOF), six weeks apart from pretesting. The intervention group completed 6 weeks of eccentric flywheel training (ECC), performing between four sets of eight to twelve throughout the intervention, on squats and plantarflexion movements. Following ECC intervention, results showed no significant group × time interactions were found for muscle thickness (all P > 0.05), muscle quality (all P > 0.05), posturography (all P > 0.05), TUG (all P >0.05), 30 secs STS (all P > 0.05), 5 x STS (all P > 0.05), strength (all P > 0.05) and FOF (all P > 0.05). However, we observed a large magnitude reduction in the 30-s STS (d =1.07) and moderate reduction in TUG (d = 0.77) and 5 x STS (d = 0.61) with a moderate magnitude of change from pre to post intervention left vastus lateralis (d = 0.70) and for left gastrocnemius medial (d = 0.47). From the first to final training sessions, squat average power (54%), concentric (115%) and eccentric peak power (115%) improved throughout the six weeks. Furthermore, plantarflexion average power (28%), concentric (62%) and eccentric peak power (59%) improved throughout the six weeks. The results highlight that eccentric flywheel training may have the potential to elicit beneficial effects on physical function outcomes in older adults. A greater understanding of the effects of eccentric flywheel training of a greater dose on these outcomes would further contribute to the evidence-based practice in older people.

List of Abbreviations

- 30 secs STS 30 seconds sit to stand
- 5 x STS 5 repetition sit to stand
- ANOVA analysis of variance
- CM centimetres
- COP centre of pressure
- COP_{AP} total displacement in the anteroposterior directions
- $\ensuremath{\text{COP}_{\text{ML}}}\xspace$ total displacement in the mediolateral directions
- COP_{PL} COP path length
- COV coefficients of variation
- DA deep aponeurosis
- EA ellipse areas
- EC eyes closed
- ECC Eccentric flywheel training
- EI Echo Intensity
- EO eyes open

- ES Cohen's *d* effect sizes
- FOF Fear of falling
- GM gastrocnemius medial
- ICC intraclass correlation coefficients
- KG Kilograms
- MF muscle fascicle
- PARQ pre-medical readiness questionnaire
- ROM range of motion
- SA superficial aponeurosis
- SD standard deviation
- TUG Timed up and go
- VL Vastus Lateralis

Contents page

Description Pa	age Number
Front Cover	i
Title Page	ii
Ethics Certificate	iii
Declaration of re-submission	iv
Acknowledgement	vii
Abstract	viii
List of Abbreviations	ix
Table of Contents	xi
Index of Figures	xiii
Index of Tables	xiv
1. Literature Review	1
1.1 Aging and Physical Function	1
1.2 Sarcopenia and Traditional Resistance Training	3
1.3 Low Metabolic Demands of Eccentric Training	4
1.4 Eccentric Training and Physical Function	6
1.5 Potential Applications of Flywheel Training in Older Adults	7
1.6 The Effect of Flywheel Training on Physical Function and Muscle	e Mass. 8
2. Methods	10
2.1 Participants	10
2.2 Pre and Post Testing procedures	11
2.2.1 Muscle Thickness	11

2.2.2 Muscle Quality 14
2.2.3 Sit-to-stand Tests
2.2.4 Timed up and go16
2.2.5 Isometric Strength 17
2.2.6 Fear of Falling19
2.2.7 Posturography 19
2.3 Characteristic of Kbox Flywheel Device
2.4 Training Program
2.5 Statistical Analysis
2.6 Reliability Data24
3. Results
3.1 Posturography26
3.2 Mobility
3.3 Muscle Thickness
3.3.1 Muscle Quality
3.4 Training Improvement
3.5 Fear of Falling
4. Discussion
4.1 Mobility and physical function
4.2 Effects of flywheel training on muscle thickness and quality
4.3 Effects flywheel training on postural control
4.4 Implications40
4.5 Limitations and future directions42
5. Conclusion

5. Reference List	
Appendices	
Appendix 1 Participant Information Sheetlix	
Appendix 2 Informed Consent Sheetlxiii	
Appendix 3 Posterlxvi	
Appendix 4 Fear of Falling Questionnairelxix	
Appendix 5 Risk Assessmentlxviii	

Index of Figures

Figure 1. VL muscle during ultrasound for muscle thickness measurement
Figure 2. GM muscle during ultrasound for muscle thickness measurement13
Figure 3. Analysis of greyscale histogram using ImageJ software14
Figure 4. Participant practising 5 x STS and 30secs STS in pre-testing16
Figure 5. Participant practising TUG during pre-testing17
Figure 6. Participant practising isometric back strength during pre-testing18
Figure 7. Examination of posturography during pre-testing20
Figure 8. Participant during a training session completing flywheel squats22
Figure 9. Participant during a training session completing flywheel plantarflexion23
Figure 10. Muscle thickness of the RVL and RGM measured during two separate visits
for reliability measure25
Figure 11. Chart of TUG, back strength, 5 x STS and 30 secs STS pre and post 6 weeks
of ECC flywheel training27

Figure 12. Chart demonstrating changes of muscle thickness of LVL, RVL, LGM and
RGM pre and post 6 weeks of ECC flywheel training28
Figure 13. Chart demonstrating changes in muscle quality for LVL, RVL, LGM and RGM
pre and post 6 weeks of ECC flywheel training29
Figure 14. Ultrasonography images during greyscale muscle quality analysis using
ImageJ software for LVL, RVL, LGM and RGM
Figure 15. Chart representing average watts, concentric and eccentric peak power
throughout 6 weeks training for squats
Figure 16. Chart representing average watts, concentric and eccentric peak power
throughout 6 weeks training for plantarflexion
Figure 17. Chart representing rep time for squats and plantarflexion

Index of Tables

Table 1. Mean posturography data with EO and EC	26
Table 2. Pearson's correlation coefficients between squat and plantarflexion R	PE on
power (W)	32

1. Literature review

Falls among older adults represent a major public health problem, often leading to progressive functional decline, the start of dependency and the development of comorbidities (Okubo et al. 2016). More than forty percent of community dwelling adults over 65 years of age fall at least once annually (Peeters et al. 2009). The aetiology of falls is complex, involving multiple intrinsic (i.e. reduced strength and balance) and extrinsic (i.e. environmental) factors (Bueno-Cavanillas et al. 2000). However, falls are not random events and are often preventable by targeting intrinsic risk factors. For example, agerelated increases in fall-risk can be attributed to reduced lower body strength/power (Benichou and Lord 2016), muscle atrophy and diminished balance control (Granacher et al. 2012) all of which are potentially reversible with exercise intervention (Orr et al. 2008). This literature review aims to provide a brief overview of the current evidence regarding ageing and the role of strength training in counteracting age-related changes in balance and functional performance. The review will conclude by describing the potential applications of a novel and low-cost mode of eccentric exercise, termed flywheel training. Reviews are available regarding the effects of traditional resistance training (Orr et al. 2008) and eccentric resistance training (Roig et al. 2009) on functional outcomes in older people. The principle aim of this chapter is to provide a more specifically focused review integrating the area of flywheel training in older people.

1.1 Aging and Physical Function

Muscle mass is associated with the amount of force produced (i.e. strength) (Lexell, Taylor and Sjostrom, 1988). Age-related loss of muscle mass results in marked reduction in strength and power (Mitchell et al. 2012). Muscular strength is classically defined as the maximal amount of force a muscle or group of muscles can produce during a single contraction or repetition (Sapega and Drillings, 1983). A product of strength is power, defined as the greatest amount of force achieved from muscular contraction (power = work/time), and is dependent upon strength (Brown and Weir, 2001; Bonder and Dal Bello-Haas, 2017). The progressive decline of strength with advancing age (typically accelerating after 65 years) might expose older people to falls, because strength influences multiple biological risk factors for falls, such as gait speed, dynamic balance, endurance and fall recovery (Ward et al. 2015). A reduction in strength and power makes day to day tasks such as standing up and climbing stairs more challenging and fatiguing, potentially augmenting the risk of falling (Laybourne, Biggs and Martin, 2008). For example, Wang et al. (2016) reported that quadricep strength is significantly correlated with dynamic and static balance. Balance is classically defined as maintaining an upright position to complete activities in daily life (Vuillerme et al. 2002) with postural control, an essential component of balance. Proprioception, vestibular and visual systems are key contributors to maintain of the centre of mass within the base of support (Paillard and Noé, 2015). Several studies have found that balance is influenced by multiple factors including strength, history of falls, fear of falling, environmental hazards, visual impairments, neurologic disorders and gait characteristics (Rubenstein, 2006; Deandrea et al. 2013; Ambrose, Paul and Hausdorff, 2013). Muscle power is reported to be more important than muscular strength for dynamic balance, physical function and fall prevention and in situations such as reacting rapidly when balance is threatened (Pavol and Pai, 2007). Power of the lower limbs is reported to decline from 30 years of age with the progressive loss of power accelerated beyond 60 years (Kostka, 2005). As ageing is associated with a consistent and progressive reduction in muscle mass, strength and

power, appropriately targeted interventions may be able to slow down age-related deteriorations in these biological risk factors.

1.2 Sarcopenia and Traditional Resistance Training

The multifactorial causes of sarcopenia are understood to be mainly intrinsic riskfactors (reduced motor neurons and activity/nutrition, changes in hormones and increased inflammation) (Walston, 2012: 625). The reduction in muscle fibre size has been suggested to be fibre type specific, research suggests older adults have 10-40% smaller type II fibres when compared to young adults (Dreyer et al. 2006; Verdijk et al. 2007). The specific reduction could be related to the order of recruitment, as type I fibres are recruited first (more often) and are responsible for endurance activities (walking), type II fibres are recruited after type I (less often) for higher intensity activities (lifting heavy objects) which may not be viable for older adults. Therefore, seeing a potential decline in muscle strength and number of type II fibres (Tieland, Trouwborst and Clark, 2018). Importantly, the progressive decline in sarcopenia can be slowed down (Johnston, De Lisio and Parise, 2007) with appropriately targeted interventions. For example, metaanalytical evidence points towards significant increases in muscle mass and strength following traditional resistance training among older people (Granacher, Zahner and Gollhofer, 2008). Although traditional lower extremity resistance training (i.e. moderate intensity concentric and eccentric contractions) is widely utilised in exercise-based fall prevention interventions (Granacher Zahner and Gollhofer, 2008; 2011), the effects of traditional strength training are often not transferred to balance and mobility among older adults (Orr et al. 2008). It is likely that traditional resistance training alone, particularly when performed in the seated position, is not a robust intervention to improve postural control. The key muscle groups responsible for controlling upright stance are the ankle dorsiflexors and plantarflexors, knee extensors and flexors and hip abductor and adductors (Orr et al. 2008). Thus, resistance training that targets these key postural muscles, performed in the standing position, is likely to provide a greater neuromuscular stimulus relevant to balance control than exercise performed in the seated position (Okubo, Schoene and Lord, 2017).

High-intensity training may best deliver the stimulus required to increase muscle strength and to elicit neuromuscular benefits to enhance balance (Hess and Woollacott 2005; Liu-Ambrose et al. 2004; Schlicht et al. 2001). However, the training demands of traditional resistance training, involving high-intensity concentric contractions, are often not practical or feasible because of the high cardiovascular and metabolic costs. Therefore, it remains an important goal in ageing research to develop exercise training that is well accepted (tolerated) and effective in concomitantly targeting intrinsic fall risk factors among older people. Eccentric exercise training has received a growing interest over the last decade, particularly in light of the emerging health related benefits of improved muscle mass and strength (Hody et al. 2019). Indeed, the superiority of eccentric resistance training has been demonstrated repeatedly in young adult populations with greater increases in muscle mass (Roig et al. 2009) strength (Hortobagyi et al. 1996). Collectively, these findings suggest that eccentric exercise might provoke improvements in important risk factors for falls.

1.3 Low Metabolic Demands of Eccentric Training

There is good evidence that metabolic, neural and cardiovascular demands are lower during eccentric resistance exercise compared to traditional resistance exercise (i.e. concentric contractions) (Vallejo et al. 2006). For example, the energetic cost of eccentric resistance exercise is approximately four times less than that of concentric exercise of a comparable external workload (LaStayo et al. 1999). The lower metabolic cost of eccentric resistance exercise results in a reduced perceived effort (LaStayo et al. 2003) and is therefore potentially better tolerated and safer for exercise intolerant groups (i.e. older adults and patients with cardiorespiratory impairments) (Gault and Willems 2013; Hortobagyi et al. 2003; LaStayo et al. 2003). Furthermore, there appears to be a preservation of eccentric strength in older adults (Hortobagyi et al. 1995), suggesting that the aged muscle is well suited for eccentric resistance exercise. When performed in isolation, eccentric muscle contractions produce greater muscle force than concentric contractions (Lindstedt et al. 2001). Since high-force production is a key driver for increases in muscle mass and strength (Roig et al. 2009), the greater forces produced by eccentric contractions could provide the best stimulus to promote balance performance among older people. Given that greater levels of strength and power can be produced during eccentric contractions when compared to concentric contractions, training with an emphasis on eccentric overload may produce a more potent stimulus for improvement in balance and functional performance among older adults (Bonder and Dal Bello-Haas, 2017). Indeed, several studies suggest that eccentric resistance training elicits comparable (Gault et al. 2012; Mueller et al. 2009) or superior (LaStayo et al. 2003) improvements in balance and mobility (i.e. Timed Up and Go Test; TUG) performance compared to traditional resistance training. However, the improvement in TUG in these studies was rather modest (Gault et al. 2012 [22%]; LaStayo et al. 2003 [~28%]; Mueller et al. 2009 [7.5%]).

The mechanisms surrounding the preservation of eccentric strength in the elderly are understood to be neurological (reduced agonist activation during concentric contractions), mechanical (increased connective tissue and muscle passive stiffness) and cellular (preserved tension in muscle fibres) (Roig et al. 2009). Furthermore, eccentric resistance training has been shown to improve muscle quality, as deduced by changes in muscle echogenicity (improvements in muscle strength, thickness and function) (Fukumoto et al. 2012; Reimers et al. 1993). The echo intensities (EI) measured using the ultrasound technique can delineate functioning/normal to diseased muscle (Reimers et al. 1993; Scholten et al. 2003). Lower calculations/values (from histogram analysis) of muscle echogenicity have also been linked with measures of high muscle density in older women (Sipilä & Suominen, 1993). Grey histogram analysis is usually applied to clinical settings via ultrasonography machines. The analysis of muscle quality can be executed using paid software services such as Photoshop (Adobe Systems, San Jose, CA) and freely available service ImageJ (LOCI, University of Wisconsin). Both software services have been broadly used for clinical applications of skeletal muscle damage in older adults (Saad et al. 2008; Watanabe et al. 2013; Casella et al. 2015).

1.4 Eccentric Training and Physical Function

Improvements in balance are task specific; therefore, to improve balance, we must stimulate the balance control system (Zech et al. 2010). Indeed, approximately thirty minutes of balance training per week can provoke marked improvements in postural control (Lesinski et al. 2015). Alternatively, there is convincing evidence that walking can reduce fall risk (Okubo et al. 2016). However, most falls occur during ambulatory activities (Talbot et al. 2005), thus walking interventions are only best suit to physically

abled and less frail older people. A more common approach to reduce fall risk is to improve strength through traditional resistance training, because strength is correlated with static and dynamic balance (Wang et al. 2016). Previous research suggests following traditional for 12 weeks (40 minutes per week) may improve lower limb strength, balance and mobility in the elderly (Rydwik et al. 2008). However, ECC targeted interventions indicates training twice a week for 12 weeks of ECC could improve timed-up-and-go time by 7% and isometric strength by 7% (Mueller et al. 2009). These results imply ECC could improve mobility from eccentric strength training in elderly using specialist equipment. Research employing Yo-Yo device (a variable inertial leg extensor performed seated) to improve strength, suggest that training thrice a week for 12 weeks may improve single leg stance time (balance) by 46%, which was likely induced by the marked improvements in plantarflexion strength (15%) and tendon stiffness (136%) allowing for greater control of the ankle joint throughout balance trials (Onambélé et al. 2008). Furthermore, dynamic knee extension power improved by 28%. However, no mobility data was recorded, but because strength is vital for functional performance, mobility would be expected to improve following flywheel ECC. Although the benefits of eccentric resistance training are indisputable, devices used to train the muscles eccentrically (isokinetic dynamometers) are generally prohibitively expensive and not portable. Therefore, it is important to find training approaches that can provide a marked eccentric training stimulus while also targeting several performance factors such as strength, mass, balance and mobility all at the same time.

1.5 Potential Applications of Flywheel Training in Older Adults

Flywheel training is employed to improve muscle strength, size and mobility, very similar to traditional resistance training (Petré, Wernstål and Mattsson, 2018). However, flywheel training utilises kinetic energy gained through concentric actions and transferred to a flywheel, allowing for greater emphasis on the eccentric phase. The efficacy of portable flywheel ECC device has previously been demonstrated in young adults, with marked improvements reported in quadriceps muscle mass (8.6%) and power (48%) following ten training sessions of 10 x 5 flywheel squats over a 4 week period (Illera-Dominguez et al. 2018). The use of the flywheel is more feasible compared to other specialist and expensive equipment (e.g. isokinetic dynamometers). Flywheel training devices costs a fraction of price, more transportable with similar results experienced. Testing the efficacy of flywheel devices will be important for future definitive trials as the device is transportable and could potentially be used in the home, hotel room, or office. Thus, there is a reasonable basis for the expectation that flywheel training might be effective in combating functional consequences of ageing, such as improve muscle mass, strength, balance and mobility. This research is important because it will allow us to provide the evidence base necessary to employ this mode of exercise in larger, more definitive randomised control trials.

1.6 The Effect of Flywheel Training on Physical Function and Muscle Mass

The majority of ECC training studies in older adults focus on training squat movements to improve mobility or reduce fall risk. Recently Sañudo et al. (2019) investigated the effect of ECC compared with a non-training control group, focusing on mobility, balance and power in older adults. Participants trained on a flywheel device two to three times per

week, performing four sets of nine squats for six weeks. The training group demonstrated improved balance, mobility and muscle power, which could be important to prevent falls in older adults (Sañudo et al. 2019). This is the only research to date to employ the squat exercise, mimicking the sit to stand movement, which is a vital mobility component of daily activities enabling older adults to maintain independence. The present study will employ a similar strategy with squats and calf raises (plantarflexion). Training the plantarflexor muscles is likely to elicit increased tendon stiffness and greater control of ankle movements, potentially reducing fall risk and improving mobility (Onambélé et al. 2008). Although the present study does not intend to compare the effectiveness of flywheel training to traditional progressive resistance training, this proof of concept study that seeks to determine the feasibility of this exercise mode in older people. Specifically, the present study will determine the effects of 6-weeks of flywheel training on mobility (Timed-up-and-go), physical function (Sit to stand 5 reps and 30 seconds), strength (back dynamometer), muscle mass and quality (ultrasound), balance (postural sway) and fear of falling.

The key objectives of the present study are to; (1) determine the effectiveness of a short period of eccentric resistance training using a portable device on health-related outcomes, and (2) compare changes in muscle function (strength and mass), physical function and fall risk between the experimental and control group. It was hypothesised that flywheel eccentric training would increase quadricep size and strength, improve muscle quality and improve balance/mobility and reduce the fear of falling score in elderly.

2. Methods

2.1 Participants

An *a priori* power analysis (statistical power = 0.80, alpha = 0.05, effect size = 1.60) was conducted for knee extension power (Onambélé et al. 2008) and revealed that 10 participants would be sufficient for finding statistically significant effects of flywheel training on physical functional performance. A total of 25 older adults were recruited, but four adults withdrew from the control group due to factors not associated with the study (i.e. lack of time and unavailability). Given the onerous nature of the study, participants were selected based on convenience recruitment. More specifically of the 25 older adults initially approached, 13 expressed an interest to participate in the training intervention. We acknowledge that this approach may lead to bias effects. To account for possible drop outs (typical attrition; 20%), a convenience sample of twenty-one physically activity participants volunteered to participate in the study after providing written informed consent and completing a pre-medical questionnaire. Twenty-one community-dwelling older adults volunteered for the study with subjects assigned to either a training (n = 13, n = 13)7 females, age = 62.0 ± 7.7 years, height = 169 ± 8.4 cm, mass = 74.8 ± 14.2 kg) or control $(n = 8, 3 \text{ females, age} = 63.25 \pm 5 \text{ years, height} = 172.7 \pm 11.2 \text{ cm, mass } 76.5 \pm 11.3 \text{ kg})$ group. Subjects were moderately active (training group 2.1 ± 1.3 h·wk⁻¹, control = $2.0 \pm$ $0.8 \text{ h}\cdot\text{wk}^{-1}$). Given the pragmatic and exploratory nature of the present trial, we chose to include only healthy abled-bodied individuals without high risk of falls. All participants were healthy and free from musculoskeletal, neurological, and/or cardiovascular or pulmonary diseases that would prevent them from safely performing a 6-week flywheel training intervention. The study was completed in accordance with guidelines summarised in the declaration of Helsinki (1964) and ethical approval was granted by Coventry Universities Ethics Committee.

2.2 Pre and Post Training Testing Procedures

Prior to pre-testing assessments, participants' height (Seca, 213 Portable Stadiometer, Birmingham, UK), mass (Seca, 710 mechanical column scales, Birmingham, UK) age and activity levels were ascertained on pre-medical readiness questionnaire (PARQ). Following the completion of a pre-medical questionnaire, fear of falling scale and informed consent participants completed a battery of balance, physical function and strength assessments. The same procedures were repeated for post-testing.

2.2.1 Muscle Thickness

Thickness of the vastus lateralis (VL) and gastrocnemius medial (GM) was recorded using ultrasonography probe and system (GE LogiqBook XP pro portable ultrasound machine, GE Healthcare, Chicago, USA) with ultrasound gel. To locate the thickest point of the VL, participants sat in a chair with hips and knees at 90° and feet were shod and flat on the floor, with heels resting against chair leg. The lateral border of the greater trochanter and the lateral proximal border of the patella were located. Using a tape measure (Korbond, tape measure 150cm Lincolnshire, UK) from these locations, the 50% point was measured three times for accuracy and marked using a pen for reference. To locate the thickest point of the GM participants stood upright, the popliteal fossa and the muscle tendon junction were located. Using a tape measure the same procedures were followed for GM. To record GM thickness, participants sat in a chair with hips at 90° and one leg at full extension resting against a wall and other leg/knee resting at 90°. To record GM thickness, ultrasound gel was applied evenly to the probe, the midpoint of the probe was placed with little pressure (landscape orientation) on the GM reference point (50% mark) with orientation marker pointing distal and aimed towards the achillies tendon, allowing for greater imaging of GM. Each participant had a unique participant number and account created on the ultrasound system to record and store images from both sides of VL. To record VL thickness, ultrasound gel was applied evenly to the probe, allowing for clear imaging, midpoint of the probe was placed with little pressure (landscape orientation) on the VL reference point (50% mark) with orientation marker pointing distal. Imaging of VL was projected on the ultrasound screen (Figure 1), allowing for data collector to view skin, subcutaneous fat, superficial aponeurosis (SA), muscle fascicle (MF) and deep aponeurosis (DA). Once a clear image of SA, MF and DA was imaged at the midpoint of muscle, the image was frozen and saved. This process was repeated three times in total per leg for accurate and consistent recordings. Imaging of muscles were projected on the ultrasound screen. The images were carefully analysed using the software built in the system, which records the thickness of muscle in centimetres (cm) (Figure 2). Recording of images was measured from the lowest point of the SA and the highest point of the DA, this measurement determined the thickness of the VL and GM muscles respectively. Recording settings were set at 8.0 MHz frequency with a depth of 4.0cm for all images.



Figure 1. Image of VL measurement from lowest point of SA (top cursor) and highest

point of DA (bottom cursor)



Figure 2. Image of GM measurement from lowest point of SA (top cursor) and highest point of DA (bottom cursor)

2.2.2 Muscle Quality

Muscle quality was analysed by exporting ultrasonography images from the ultrasound device onto a laptop using a memory stick. Using free photo editing software (ImageJ, LOCI, University of Wisconsin), images were analysed by drawing the muscle shape using the polygon selections, and not including the lighter in colour superior muscle facia (Figure 3). Imaging the muscle quality using polygon selections has been suggested to be as accurate as drawing the muscle using the free hand tool (Harris-Love et al. 2016). Once the polygon shape was created, histogram of the image reveals the mean greyscale of white and black within the muscle, signifying muscle quality (Reimers et al. 1993; Scholten et al. 2003). Histogram of EI on muscles were expressed for the region of interest in values from 0 to 255. The lower EI values signify greater muscle quality and function (Watanabe et al. 2013).



Figure 3. ImageJ software utilised to analyse greyscale histogram for ultrasonography images.

2.2.3 Sit-to-stand tests

A five rep sit-to-stand test (5 x STS) was completed following posturographic trials. Prior to the recorded test, instructions and visual demonstrations were provided by the principal investigator. Participants were instructed to start in the seated position, with hips and knees at 90° and the arms crossed across the chest and hands resting on the contralateral shoulders. The objective of the test was to perform five sits to stands repetitions in the quickest possible time without assistance (Figure 4). A submaximal practice effort was permitted prior to the recorded test, to familiarise the participants to the protocol and serve as a warm up. The test commenced once the participants' back left the backrest of the chair. A repetition consisted of the participant standing up and sitting back down returning to the starting position. The protocol was followed and timed for five reps with a stopwatch. The participants continued to STS until thirty seconds was completed for the endurance STS, and both results were recorded (30-s STS).



Figure 4. Participant completing 5 x STS and 30-s STS during pre-testing.

2.2.4 Timed up and go

The Timed up and go (TUG) test was employed to test mobility. To test TUG, participants were asked to wear trainers or comfortable walking shoes. Three meters were measured from the chair (starting point) using a tape measure (Stanley Powerlock 5 metre steel tape measure, Connecticut, USA) and a cone, signalling the turning point for participants. A demonstration was given prior to the participants familiarising and practising the TUG. Participants were initially seated on a back supported chair (seat height 46cm) with their arms resting on the lap. To begin the test, knees were at 90° and without using the arms to assist, on the word "go" had to stand up, walk to the cone at a normal comfortable

speed, walk around the cone and return to the chair (Figure 5). The time taken to complete the test was measured in seconds with a stopwatch. Participants were aware that each trial would be timed. Timing began as soon as the participants back left the chair and ended when the back returned to the same position. A practice trial was performed followed by three timed trials, the fastest of which was used for analysis.



Figure 5. Participant completing TUG during pre-testing.

2.2.5 Isometric Strength

The back-dynamometer isometric test served as a global measure of muscle strength with the Takei 5402 digital back and leg isometric dynamometer (HaB International Ltd, Southam UK). Measurement of isometric strength was recorded in kilograms (kg) of force. Participants observed a demonstration of the test prior to a sub-maximal practice test. Participants stood on the base of the dynamometer with the bar in their hands (overhand grip), arms fully extended, with knees and hips flexed slightly (Figure 6). From this position, the range of motion (ROM) was set for the participants. To test strength, participants were asked to lift in a vertical direction by providing continuous isometric contractions with the extensors of the knees, hips and lower back. The maximal contractions were completed in a gradual manner, with participants gradually increasing isometric pull for three seconds. Following demonstration and familiarisation, participants completed three trials with thirty seconds rest between each trial. Maximal strength was recorded and used for analysis.



Figure 6. Isometric back strength dynamometer test.

2.2.6 Fear of falling

A fear of falling questionnaire (Greenberg, 2011) was completed pre and post intervention at the participants own leisure, providing they returned the questionnaire on the days of pre and post testing. Sixteen day to day scenarios were given, each with a score from 1-4 (1 being lowest concern vs 4 being greatest concern of falling). A total score was given after adding the scores of all scenarios. A low concern of falling score was considered between 16-19, moderate concern was 20-27 and high concern was 28-64.

2.2.7 Posturography

Static postural stability assessments were completed on a force platform (AMTI, AccuGait, Watertown, MA). All trials were completed in silent conditions with participants unshod and data collector nearby to prevent any risk of falling through a loss of balance. Three trials were completed with the feet together (Romberg stance) with the eyes open (EO) and eyes closed (EC) for thirty seconds per trial. During the EO trials, participants were instructed to rest their arms in front of hips, focus on a large circular object fixed on the wall (eye level) 1.5 metres from the force platform and stay as still as possible for the duration of the test. The same instructions were followed for EC, apart from the participants eyes were closed throughout trials (Figure 7). Data were sampled at 100Hz (AMTI, Netforce, Watertown, MA) and the total displacement (COP_{ML}) directions, ellipse areas (EA) and COP path length (COP_{PL}) were subsequently calculate (AMTI, BioAnalysis, Version 2.2, Watertown, MA) and served as measure of postural sway. All forces were filtered with a 4th order low-pass Butterworth filter with a cut off frequency
of 6Hz. An average result of the three trials were analysed for all parameters, and analysed using SPSS version 25.0 software (IBM Inc., Chicago, IL).



Figure 7. Posturography examination during pre-testing.

2.3 Characteristic of Kbox Flywheel Device

Traditional forms of training require resistance provided by gravity-dependent free weights, machines, or elastic recoil; however, flywheel resistance is provided by isoinertial momentum (Carroll et al. 2019). A thorough review of the physical properties of flywheel exercise is not within the scope of the current review (Kowalchuk and Butcher, 2019). However, a brief overview follows. The participant provides the muscular force concentrically through a connection to a rope that is attached and wrapped around the axis of the flywheel, which causes the flywheel to spin against its inertia throughout the concentric phase. Upon reaching the maximum amount of displacement of the knees and ankles (squat and plantarflextion), the flywheel strap wraps back around the axis, this momentum provides the resistance during the eccentric phase. The amount of eccentric energy recovered from the concentric phase is slightly less, because the laws of conservation of energy- with friction and heat loss reducing the eccentric energy slightly. Therefore, the overall power created concentrically during the movement is very similar to that achieved eccentrically. However, the resistance and peak powers can be greater during the eccentric phase, depending on when in the eccentric phase most amount of effort is exerted. If the participant exerts most of the effort in decelerating the flywheel (eccentrically), the peak power and resistance will be greater in the eccentric phase compared to the concentric phase.

2.4 Training Program

Prior to starting the training program, participants completed two familiarization sessions, involving harness fitting, safety guidelines and the practising of squat training with the ECC device (Kbox 4, Exxentric AM TM, Bromma, Sweden). The flywheel was initially fitted with one flywheel with a moment inertia of 0.025 kg·m⁻². Participants trained two times per week with each session separated by a minimum of 48 hours for 6 weeks. Training consisted of four sets of eight repetitions. Before each set, participants completed three pre-repetitions to accelerate the flywheel to desired speed. Average power (W), concentric peak and eccentric peak power (W) were recorded using the kMeter 2 feedback system, sending real time data to the Exxentric mobile application. These measures were selected due to recent evidence of reliability for the platform selected (Weakley et al. 2019). Training was progressed by increasing the number of repetitions by two, every two weeks with the final weeks performing four sets of twelve repetitions for both squat and plantarflexion exercises (Onambélé et al. 2008). Exercises

were performed at a maximal voluntary speed for each repetition at the chosen flywheel inertia. The flywheel inertia that participants began the training with was selected following the initial familiarisation session. To begin the squat exercise, the body harness was fitted, and ROM was set to ensure consistent tension throughout the movement. Foot position was self-selected. Participants were instructed to squat to their desired range, whilst holding the squat the flywheel was spun, until the belt was fully wound (loading the wheel). The participant was instructed to stand up at their maximal voluntary speed and resist the flywheel inertia on the eccentric phase each rep, allowing the flywheel to gain greater speeds of inertia (Figure 8). This speed should be matched throughout the whole set through verbal feedback from the data collector via live information from the K meter 2 and Exxentric mobile application. Throughout the squats, participants had the data collector nearby, and were able to hold onto a secure structure, if required for additional support/balance. Upon completion of each set, participants had to resist the flywheel inertia on the eccentric phase to bring the flywheel inertia to a halt.



Figure 8. A training session with flywheel squats being demonstrated.

The calf press movement was performed using a foot block attachment, allowing the participants to elevate their heel off the floor to perform plantarflexion at their self-selected range. All repetitions were completed with participants holding onto a secure structure for support/balance (Figure 9). Following each set, participants were asked to rate the difficulty of exercise from 1-10 using the CR-10 rating of perceived exertion scale (Zamunér et al. 2011). To allow participants to learn flywheel movements, Exxentrics recommend at least 5 familiarisation sessions prior to initial training. In present study we followed the protocol recommended, allowing participants to learn movements before intervention started.



Figure 9. A training session with plantarflexion being demonstrated.

2.5 Statistical Analysis

The statistical analyses were completed using SPSS version 25.0 software (IBM Inc., Chicago, IL). All outcome measures were analysed using a with a 2 (group; treatment vs. control) × 2 (time; pre vs. post) mixed model repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA). For all analyses, normality (Shapiro–Wilk Test) and homogeneity of variance/sphericity (Mauchly Test) were performed and confirmed prior to parametric analyses. Post hoc analyses with the Bonferroni-adjusted α for multiple comparisons were conducted to follow up significant effects. For ANOVA, effect sizes are reported as partial eta-squared value (η^2) where appropriate. Cohen's *d* effect sizes (ES) are reported for the post hoc comparisons, presented with effect sizes where 0.2, 0.5 and 0.8 indicate small, medium and large effects. Statistical significance was accepted at $P \leq 0.05$ for all outcomes, with data reported as mean ± standard deviation (SD).

2.6 Reliability Data

Test-retest reliability was determined for all outcomes to ensure that any observed differences post intervention represent a real physiological change, and not a systematic error. Within-session reliability was examined using intraclass correlation coefficients (ICC) and coefficients of variation (COV) during pre-training experimental session between the second and third trials. No significant differences (P > 0.05) were detected in TUG time, or any measure of postural sway, muscle quality or thickness. A high degree of reliability was found for muscle thickness (ICC = 0.98 to 1.00, COV =1.19 to 1.83%) (Figure 10), TUG (ICC = 0.97, COV = 2.0%), postural sway (ICC = 0.84 to 0.97, COV = 4.9 to 11.1%) and muscle quality (ICC = 0.96 to 0.97, COV = 1.30 to 1.99%). Due to

the nature of the sit-to-stand test, participants completed one before training (due to fatigue), therefore, within-session reliability could not be reported for this outcome.



Figure 10. Muscle thickness of the RVL and RGM measured during two separate visits.

Ultrasonography data was utilised for reliability in muscle quality, to ensure data was collected from reliable locations from the ultrasound images recorded. Control group images were analysed twice, the examiner analysed each image and revisited the same images at a later time, recording the mean greyscale and standard deviation. Data was analysed using a COV calculator (Microsoft Excel, Redmond, Washington, USA) and Cronbach's Alpha (SPSS), with an COV average score of 1.2% and Cronbach's Alpha of 0.985.

3. Results

3.1 Posturography

During eyes open conditions, no significant group × time interactions were observed for COP_{AP} (F = 0.290; P = 0.593; $\eta^2 = 0.008$), COP_{ML} (F = 0.001; P = 0.972; $\eta^2 = 0.000$), COP_{PL} (F = 0.589; P = 0.448; $\eta^2 = 0.448$), or EA (F = 0.002; P = 0.962; $\eta^2 = 0.000$). Similarly, during eyes closed conditions, no significant group × time interactions were observed for COP_{AP} (F = 0.002; P = 0.960; $\eta^2 = 0.000$), COP_{ML} (F = 0.000; P = 0.991; $\eta^2 = 0.000$), COP_{PL} (F = 0.088; P = 0.769; $\eta^2 = 0.002$) and EA (F = 0.242; P = 0.625; $\eta^2 = 0.006$).

Table 1. Mean posturography data with eyes open and eyes closed.

	Treatment		Control	
Variable	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
Eyes open				
COP _{AP (cm)}	1.91 ± 0.30	1.91 ± 0.41	5.22 ± 2.24	4.73 ± 2.41
COP _{ML (cm)}	2.11 ± 0.57	1.88 ± 0.88	2.86 ± 0.70	2.60 ± 0.77
COPPL (cm)	69.00 ± 12.04	66.98 ± 10.34	63.20 ± 4.50	65.97 ± 8.44
$EA (cm^2)$	2.94 ± 1.27	3.00 ± 1.49	4.47 ± 1.66	4.48 ± 2.35
Eyes closed				
COP _{AP} (cm)	3.27 ± 0.70	3.25 ± 0.47	5.66 ± 2.25	5.70 ± 2.21
COP _{ML (cm)}	3.25 ± 0.88	2.94 ± 1.09	3.76 ± 1.00	3.53 ± 0.98
COP _{PL (cm)}	93.09 ± 25.27	92.14 ± 16.72	76.43 ± 2.45	78.70 ± 4.14
$EA (cm^2)$	6.91 ± 2.52	7.29 ± 1.65	10.84 ± 4.26	10.21 ± 4.67

COP: centre of pressure excursions; COP_{AP}: anteroposterior axis; COP_{ML}: mediolateral

axis; COP_{PL}: centre of pressure path length; EA: ellipse area.

3.2 Mobility

No significant group × time interactions were observed for the 5 times STS (F = 0.759; P = 0.389; $\eta^2 = 0.020$), 30-s STS (F = 1.379; P = 0.248; $\eta^2 = 0.035$), strength dynamometer (F = 0.341; P = 0.562; $\eta^2 = 0.009$) and TUG (F = 2.081; P = 0.157; $\eta^2 = 0.052$). However, for the treatment group, there was a large magnitude reduction in the 30-s STS (d = 1.07), and a moderate magnitude reduction (Figure 11) in TUG (d = 0.77) and 5 times STS (d = 0.61).



Figure 11. TUG (A), back strength (B), 5 x STS (C) and 30 s STS (D) pre and post 6 weeks of ECC flywheel training.

3.3 Muscle Thickness

No significant group × time interactions were observed for muscle thickness of the RVL $(F = 0.031, P = 0.860, \eta^2 = 0.001)$, LVL $(F = 0.259, P = 0.614, \eta^2 = 0.007)$, RGM $(F = 2.557, P = 0.118, \eta^2 = 0.063)$ and LGM $(F = 1.335, P = 0.255, \eta^2 = 0.034)$ (Figure 12). However, there were main effects of group for each muscle (all *P*< 0.05). Post hoc analysis revealed that for each muscle measured, the control group had a significantly greater muscle thickness than the training group at pre and post training points (Figure 12). A representative imagine of muscle quality is illustrated in Figure 14.



Figure 12. Charts demonstrating changes in muscle thickness for LVL (A), RVL (B), LGM (C) and RGM (D).

3.3.1 Muscle Quality

No significant group × time interactions were observed for muscle quality for the RVL $(F = 0.837, P = 0.366, \eta^2 = 0.022)$, LVL $(F = 1.895, P = 0.177, \eta^2 = 0.047)$, RGM $(F = 0.215, P = 0.646, \eta^2 = 0.006)$ and LGM $(F = 0.459, P = 0.502, \eta^2 = 0.012)$. However, we did observe a moderate magnitude of change (Figure 13) from pre to post eccentric flywheel training for LVL (d = 0.70) and for LGM (d = 0.47).



Figure 13. Charts demonstrating changes in muscle quality for LVL (A), RVL (B), LGM (C) and RGM (D).



Figure 14. Ultrasonography images during greyscale muscle quality analysis using Image J software of (A) LVL, (B) RVL, (C) LGM and (D) RGM.

3.4 Training improvements

Throughout training period, average power (W), concentric and eccentric peak power was recorded. From the first to final training sessions, squat average power (54%), concentric (115%) and eccentric peak power (115%) improved throughout the six weeks (illustrated in Figure 15). Furthermore, plantarflexion average power (28%), concentric (62%) and eccentric peak power (59%) improved throughout the six weeks (illustrated in Figure 16). Throughout the training intervention, there were strong positive correlations for squat between CR-10 and average power (Table 2.). Throughout the intervention, rep time (seconds) was recorded, improvements of 28% for squats and 27% for plantarflexion, illustrated in Figure 17.



Figure 15. Average watts, concentric and eccentric peak power throughout each

training session for squats. Dotted line represents increase in training intensity.



Figure 16. Average watts, concentric and eccentric peak power throughout each training session for plantarflexion. Dotted line represents increase in training intensity.

	Squat RPE		Plantarflexion RPE		
	р	r	р	r	
Average power	< 0.001	.907	< 0.001	.903	
output (W)					
Concentric peak	< 0.001	.911	< 0.001	.903	
power (W)					
Eccentric peak	< 0.001	.903	< 0.001	.910	
power (W)					

Table 2. Pearson's correlation coefficients between squat and plantarflexion RPE on

 power (W).

Correlation is significant at p < 0.05 between squat and plantarflexion RPE on average

power, concentric peak power and eccentric peak power (W).



Figure 17. Improvements of rep time (seconds) for squat and plantarflexion. Dotted line represents increases in training intensity.

3.5 Fear of Falling

FOF results revealed no significant change in the questionnaires for treatment group from pre (17.3 \pm 1.8) to post (17.3 \pm 1.8) training. No significant changes were found in control group for pre (16.1 \pm 0.35) and post (16.1 \pm 0.35). Both groups had no significant changes from pre to post training FOF (*P* > 0.05).

4. Discussion

The aim of the present study was to determine the effects of flywheel training on muscle thickness/quality, physical functioning, postural stability and fear of falling among older people. We initially hypothesised that flywheel eccentric training would elicit improvements in quadricep size and strength, balance, mobility and FOF. The current findings indicate that ECC had no effect on balance outcomes, mobility, FOF, physical function and muscle thickness or quality. Therefore, we must reject our hypotheses.

4.1 Mobility and Physical Function

As with previous studies, we examined the effects of ECC on physical function markers such as TUG (Onambélé et al. 2008), 30-s STS (Van Roie et al. 2013), 5 x STS (Schlicht, Camaione and Owen, 2001) and strength dynamometer (Onambélé et al. 2008). Although we did not find a statistically significant improvement in TUG or STS, it is important to note that the analyses revealed large magnitude increase in 30-s STS (d = 1.07) and a moderate magnitude reduction in TUG (d = 0.77) following ECC flywheel training. These findings are consistent with previous literature which reported improvements TUG ranging from 7-29% in (LaStayo et al. 2003; Mueller et al. 2009; Sañudo et al. 2019). These findings are important because impaired mobility is associated with falls, with individuals recording TUG times of >13.5 s having a 90% probability of being a faller (Shumway-Cook, Brauer, Woollacott, 2000). Participants in the present study initially completed the TUG in ~6.5 s, times at the faster end of the normative spectrum (7.1-9.0 s) for community-dwelling older adults aged 60-69 years (Bohannon, 2006). Nevertheless, the 10% improvement in TUG occurred, placing the participants well above the expected range. The reductions in TUG time could be due to the nature of ECC training and might be important in improving activities of daily living (i.e. sitting, standing, accelerating or decelerating).

In addition to TUG, we found a 21% increase in the number of sit-to-stand repetition performed during 30 s, and an 12% reduction in the time taken to achieve 5 sit-to-stand repetitions. Accordingly, Van Roie et al. (2013) found that high-intensity strength training in significantly improved 30-STS ($8.6\% \pm 8$) results among older people. The 30-s STS is a widely used tool to assess fitness levels (Okamoto et al. 2010), monitor training (Özkaya et al. 2005) and for rehabilitation in elderly population (Nyland et al. 2007). Furthermore, the test is a reliable and valid indicator of lower body muscle strength, mobility and activity levels in older people (Jones, Rikli and Beam, 1999). This improved STS performed found in the present study implies a reduced risk of falls, given that lower reps during this test is associated with falls (Applebaum et al. 2017). Completing a greater number of repetitions suggests the training has reduced fatiguability for participants, which is an important risk factor for falls (Millor et al. 2013). Within the context of the 5 times STS test, Schlicht, Camaione and Owen (2001) found that strength training alone does not appear to improve 5 x STS performance. A reduction in the time to achieve 5 reps points towards an increase in strength, which might be associated with

a reduced fall risk because increased strength is linked with greater balance control (Applebaum et al. 2017).

Previous research on ECC interventions has shown an increase in strength (Kowalchuk and Butcher, 2019). The present study is not in agreement with prior research as no improvement is isometric strength was found. Findings from recent meta-analysis by Kowalchuk and Butcher, (2019) on flywheel training noted beneficial changes in muscle strength and muscle power in older adults, which are related to increases in postural stability (Sañudo et al. 2019). There are a number of possible explanations for the null findings in strength reported here. For example, the cohort recruited for the present study were very active. Therefore, the stimulus provided from ECC may have not been strong enough to elicit significant improvements in strength (Okubo, Schoene and Lord, 2017). Given that Sañudo et al. (2019) did not provide any familiarisation sessions to their cohort, no improvements were seen in power output (W) until the 8th training session. However, in the present study we observed improvements of power output (W) found in the 2^{nd} session following the recommended sessions (n =5). Finally, the measure of strength may not have been valid for testing concentric and eccentric strength. The isometric dynamometer is not considered a valid measure of concentric and eccentric strength because it only tests the isometric contractions. However, due to the nature of the study (testing in the field) this was the most practical test of strength. We would welcome future studies which determine the effects of flywheel training on isokinetic measures of muscle strength and power.

4.2 Effects of Flywheel Training on Muscle Thickness and Quality

To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate changes in muscle quality and muscle thickness following eccentric flywheel training among older people. As with our measures of mobility, balance and physical function, we found no (statistically significant) increases in superficial-to-deep muscle thickness. Given that increases in muscle thickness often accompany increases in muscle volume (i.e. cross-sectional area) (Kawakami et al. 1995), we suggest that it is unlikely that eccentric flywheel training substantially increased muscle size in the present study. The lack of increase in muscle thickness is not an uncommon finding following relatively short duration training studies (Akima et al. 1999; Blazevich et al. 2007; Moritani and DiVries, 1979; Narici et al. 1996). Accordingly, the moderate magnitude improvements in TUG and STS cannot be explained by improved muscle thickness. However, the underlying mechanisms under which this lack of response occurs are unclear. It is plausible that the early adaptations to strength training occur largely by alterations in muscle recruitment of additional motor units, increased firing rate and inter- and intramuscular coordination (Blazevich et al. 2007). Although we did not measure muscle activation patterns in the present study, rapid changes in muscle recruitment in response to traditional eccentric-concentric resistance training have previously been reported (Moritani and DiVries, 1979; Frontera et al. 2000; Caserotti et al. 2008; Granacher et al. 2009; Cadore et al. 2013). Given that muscle mass is associated with both fall risk (Benichou and Lord, 2016) and mortality (Chuang et al. 2014), identifying exercise modalities that can limit or even reverse functional decline remains a top priority in geriatric research. We would encourage future studies to determine the effects of a longer period of flywheel training on morphological muscle measures.

Older adults demonstrate reduced muscle quality, which is associated with poor physical function (Misic et al. 2007) and a greater risk of future functional limitations (Vissers et al. 2005). The reduced muscle quality with ageing is most likely explained by a decline in the proportion of type II muscle fibres, an increase in intramuscular connective tissue, an infiltration of fat deposits and alterations in muscle metabolism (Pinto et al. 2014). In corroboration with the muscle thickness results, we found no statistically significant changes in muscle quality following flywheel training. However, the training group showed moderate magnitude reductions (~10%) in echo intensity values after 6-weeks of flywheel training, suggesting an improvement in muscle quality. Similar to the present study, Pinto et al. (2014) found that a strength training program (leg press and knee extension, 12-15 reps) lasting only 6-weeks (2 days/week) was sufficient to improve muscle quality by 14%. It should be noted that the technique to assess muscle quality differed to the study of Pinto and colleagues. More specifically, we measured muscle quality using echogenicity (i.e. greyscale), while Pinto et al. (2014) measured muscle quality expressed as the force produced per unit of active muscle mass. Nevertheless, the present findings provide promising evidence that flywheel training might be effective in combating morphological reductions associated with ageing and subsequently improve functional performance. The mechanism responsible for improved muscle quality remains an issue of debate in the literature. The most likely explanation is that resistance trained provoked a decline in adipose tissue within the muscle. Indeed, high echo intensity values are associated with the amount of fat tissue (Reimers et al. 1993). Although we observed only moderate magnitude (d = 0.41 to 0.77) reductions in echo intensity (inferring better muscle quality), additional sets, at a higher intensity and over longer periods of training mat promote an even high reduction.

Given the lack of morphological change shown in the present study, it is appropriate to discuss the precision of our ultrasound measurements. The validity of ultrasound techniques to assess in vivo muscle thickness and quality has previously been confirmed by several studies (Harris-Love et al. 2016; Ismail et al. 2015; Kawakami et al. 1993). We measured the reliability of our ultrasound procedure and they were found to be highly accurate for both the (right side only) VL (ICC = .995) and GM (ICC = .978). We believe that these reliabilities are very high and therefore the lack of change in muscle thickness and quality are unlikely a result of measurement unreliability. Instead, we argue that the lack of improvement was most likely a result of the low training volume, low statistical power, and large standard deviations. Moreover, the absence of significant changes in muscle thickness and quality may be explained by high variability in performance and the physical characteristics at baseline. We cannot rule out the possibility that a higher training volume may have resulted in greater improvements in muscle quality and thickness.

4.3 Effects Flywheel Training on Postural Control

Despite moderate to large magnitude (albeit non-significant) improvements in mobility (TUG) and physical function (STS), no significant reductions in postural sway outcomes were observed after flywheel training (Table 1). Although unexpected, these findings are in agreement with previous systematic reviews (Orr et al. 2008) and meta-analysis (Low et al. 2017) examining the effect of traditional resistance training on static balance performance. In light of recent evidence showing that 6-weeks of flywheel training (using the squat technique) elicited marked reductions in COP measure of postural sway among older adults (Sanudo et al. 2019), we initially hypothesised that flywheel training,

involving both squat (knee muscles) and plantarflexion (ankle muscles) exercises performed in the standing position, would provoke considerable reductions in postural sway. Thus, the underlying mechanisms explaining the null findings reported here are not clear. The disparate findings reported between the present study and those of Sanudo et al. (2019) might be related to the type of balance assessment. In the present study, participants performed quiet bipedal standing tasks with the eyes open or eyes closed. In the study by Sanudo and colleagues participants also stood in a bipedal position, but concurrently performed a cognitive interference task. Thus, the most likely explanation for the null findings in the present study could be the presence of a ceiling effect. More specifically, body oscillations were already close to the "physiological minimum" for this particular group. In contrast, postural stability in more challenging scenarios (i.e. performing an attentional demanding task) has more room to improve, and therefore changes are more noticeable. It should be noted that Sanudo et al. (2019) reported a reduction in only one out of ten postural sway outcomes following flywheel training. Indeed, the ~1.5 mm reduction they reported in the COP displacement in the anteroposterior direction is unlikely to represent a clinically significant/relevant improvement in the context of falls-risk.

Previous research has suggested that the lack of transfer effects of strength training to improve static balance is related to different underlying neuromuscular control mechanisms governing muscle strength and postural control (Orr et al. 2008). More specifically, it is likely that balance is a distinct neuromuscular quality which likely needs to be targeted separately in order for any noticeable improvements (Kiss et al. 2018). Although our training programme was performed in the standing position which likely stressed key postural musculature, we cannot exclude the possibility that the relatively

short 6-week training programme may not be sufficient to improve standing balance. Alternatively, the null findings reported here might be related to the disparity in the type of muscle fibre recruitment during eccentric exercise compared to quiet standing. For example, eccentric training preferentially recruits fast twitch (type II) motor units (Douglas et al. 2017) which would logically improve performance during the fast velocity dynamic tasks (i.e. TUG, STS), but not during quiet standing as the antigravity muscles that minimise body sway show a greater predominance of type I muscle fibres (Paillard, 2017). Furthermore, participants in the intervention group in the present study also demonstrated good static balance performance upon commencing training, as evidenced by the smaller postural sway when compared to the control group. Thus, the null findings for postural sway could be related to a ceiling effect (Orr et al. 2008), where the intervention group may have had little room for improvement. Further research is needed to assess whether flywheel training is effective in balance impaired individuals, over a longer duration (does-response adaptations), and employ more challenging static (i.e., unipedal or standing on foam) or reactive (i.e. perturbations) balance scenarios.

4.4 Implications

There are several important implications to be garnered from the present study. The current investigation determined the effects of eccentric flywheel training on physical function, muscle mass and quality, and balance performance among older adults. Although we did not observe statistically significant improvements in most outcome measures following 6-weeks of eccentric flywheel training, the moderate to large magnitude improvements in TUG, STS, VL quality suggest that this type of training offers a promising approach to elicit an eccentric training stimulus outside of the

laboratory. This type of training is well tolerated (low RPE, low dropouts and high attendance), is easy to perform (mimics ADL's) and uses portable and low-cost equipment. Consequently, flywheel training appears to provide a practical means to exercising with older people because this device can be used in exercise classes, retirement facilities, personal residence or care/rehabilitation settings. Further, flywheel training devices are portable and inexpensive, and therefore might provide an alternative to isokinetic training devices, which are often not portable and prohibitively expensive. Additionally, this training approach mimics the same functional movement patterns that older adults experience during their activities of daily living (i.e. standing up from a chair, climbing stairs, picking up objects or getting into or out of the car). A unique feature of the current eccentric flywheel training used in the present study is the ability to produce an eccentric overload while also potentially manipulating balance difficulty. We argue that the null findings found for balance improvements might be attributed to the lack of balance training stimulus. To stress the sensorimotor system during balance activities, it is necessary to progressively increase the training intensity (Calatayud et al. 2015). Increasing the balance training difficulty on the flywheel device could be achieved by various combinations of sensory modulation (i.e. adding a foam pad to the surface of the platform) (Muehlbauer et al. 2012) or stance manipulation (i.e. reducing the size of the base of support) (Donath et al. 2016). Although we did not test whether sensory and/or stance manipulations could render flywheel training more challenging for balance control, future studies would be welcome which address this issue. Overall, we believe that from a practical standpoint, the moderate to large magnitude effect sizes (albeit nonsignificant) for TUG, STS, VL thickness and quality might provide valuable information for physical therapists, care providers and trainers who work with older people.

4.5 Limitations and Future Directions

A few limitations in this study should be acknowledged and the results should be interpreted with some caution. Firstly, the lack of statistically significant improvement in some outcome measures might be a result of an insufficient training dose (intensity, frequency and duration) to elicit marked neuromuscular adaptations, or the training failed to target the key postural musculature. The choice of a 6-week training intervention was based on previous research which showed marked benefits in similar outcome measures following a 6-week flywheel training intervention (Sanudo et al. 2019). Given the lack of previous research using flywheel training devices, and the potentially negative effects of eccentric induced muscle damage (i.e., pain, soreness, reduced function), we intentionally adopted a cautious and safe approach to the initial training volume and progression. We believe that this progression method may have impaired improvements in the training group. Future studies should identify the most appropriate dose response trends for flywheel training systems to optimise improvements in muscle mass/quality, physical function and balance. More specifically, further research is needed to determine if a longer training (i.e. 12 weeks) and greater load increments could elicit improvements in similar outcomes.

It is also possible that the outcome measures selected may have lacked sensitivity/ were not responsive to change or were subject to ceiling effects. Additionally, the generalisability of the results is uncertain, as the sample was highly selected (convenience sampling). Indeed, we recruited members of a private health club who were already highly physically active. Thus, although our older adults may have been on the verge of physical decline, their high physical activity levels prevented this decline. Future studies should determine the effectiveness of eccentric flywheel training in those with physical decline, frail older people, or those with mild to large balance impairments.

Another limitation was that the assessor was not blind to treatment allocation, which may have led to biased effect of treatment estimates for some of our outcome measures (Wood et al., 2008). Additionally, sample size was small (n = 21), but is similar to the sample sizes used in other exercise training studies among older people (~10-20 participants) (e.g. Sanudo et al. 2019). Because of the small sample size, we are precluded from exploring potential moderator variables such as sex or baseline physical activity levels. Additionally, although we included a control group, we lacked a traditional resistance training group (i.e. parallel comparison). This approach may have allowed us to determine whether flywheel training adds value as an exercise intervention given that traditional resistance training is often prescribed to older adults as an effective and appropriate way to exercise. Incorporating an isokinetic training group should be investigated. Another important limitation in the present study was that the test used to assess maximum muscle force (isometric back strength dynamometer) did not evaluate eccentric or concentric muscle force. Finally, the present study did not measure other aspects of physical function like reactive balance, cognitive function or gait. Thus, it is possible that eccentric flywheel training can affect fall-risk by mechanisms other than those ascertained in the present study.

5. Conclusion

In summary, this is the first study to investigate the effects of eccentric flywheel training on muscle thickness and muscle quality in older people, in addition to physical function and balance outcomes. The results highlight that eccentric flywheel training may have the potential to elicit beneficial effects on physical function outcomes in older adults. A greater understanding of the effects of eccentric flywheel training of a greater dose on these outcomes would further contribute to the evidence-based practice in older people.

6. Reference List

Akima H, Takahashi H, Kuno SY, Masuda K, Masuda T,Shimajo H, et al. Early phase adaptations of muscle use and strength to isokinetic training. Med Sci Sports Exerc (1999);31:588–594 available from <<u>https://europepmc.org/abstract/med/10211857</u>> [12 May 2019]

Ambrose, A.F., Paul, G. and Hausdorff, J.M. (2013) Risk factors for falls among older adults: a review of the literature. *Maturitas*, 75(1), pp.51-61. Available from <<u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378512213000546</u>> [18 August 2019]

Applebaum, E.V., Breton, D., Feng, Z.W., Ta, A.T., Walsh, K., Chassé, K. and Robbins, S.M. (2017) 'Modified 30-second Sit to Stand test predicts falls in a cohort of institutionalized older veterans'. *PloS one*, *12*(5), p.e0176946. available from <<u>https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0176946</u>> [1 may 2019]

Benichou O, Lord SR. Rationale for strengthening muscle to prevent falls and fractures: a review of the evidence. *Calcif Tissue Int* 2016;98(6):531–545. Available from < <u>https://search.proquest.com/docview/1787308284?pq-origsite=gscholar</u>> [1 July 2019]

Blazevich, A. J., Gill, N. D., Deans, N., & Zhou, S. (2007). Lack of human muscle architectural adaptation after short-term strength training. Muscle & Nerve, 35(1), 78–86. doi:10.1002/mus.20666 Available from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/mus.20666 [12 June 2019]

Bohannon RW. Reference values for the timed up and go test: a descriptive metaanalysis. *J Geriatr Phys Ther*. 2006 ;29(2):64–68. Available from <<u>https://journals.lww.com/jgpt/Fulltext/2006/08000/Reference_Values_for_the_Timed_Up_and_Go_Test_A.4.aspx</u>> [15 September 2019]

Bonder, B.R. and Dal Bello-Haas, V. (2017). *Functional performance in older adults*. FA Davis.

Brown, L.E., Weir, J.P. and ASEP, P.R.I., 2001. Accurate assessment of muscular strength and power. *Journal of Exercise Physiology*, 4(3), pp.1-21

Bueno-Cavanillas, A., Padilla-Ruiz, F., Jimenez-Moleon, J.J., Peinado-Alonso, C.A. and Galvez-Vargas, R. (2000) Risk factors in falls among the elderly according to extrinsic and intrinsic precipitating causes. *European journal of epidemiology*, *16*(9), pp.849-859. Available from

<<u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.378.5396&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u>> [May 2019]

Cadore EL, Izquierdo M, Pinto SS, Alberton CL, Pinto RS, Baroni BM, Vaz MA, Lanferdini FJ, Radaelli R, González-Izal M, Bottaro M, Kruel LF (2013) Neuromuscular adaptations to concurrent training in the elderly: effects of intrasession exercise sequence. Age (Dordr) 35:891–903 available from <<u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3636398/> [17 July 2019]</u>

Cadore, E.L., Rodríguez-Mañas, L., Sinclair, A. and Izquierdo, M. (2013). 'Effects of different exercise interventions on risk of falls, gait ability, and balance in physically frail older adults: a systematic review'. *Rejuvenation research*, *16*(2), pp.105-114. Available from <<u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3634155/</u>> [1 July 2019]

Carroll, K.M., Wagle, J.P., Sato, K., Taber, C.B., Yoshida, N., Bingham, G.E. and Stone, M.H., 2019. 'Characterising overload in inertial flywheel devices for use in exercise training'. *Sports biomechanics*, *18*(4), pp.390-401. Available from <<u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/14763141.2018.1433715?casa_token=b</u> <u>7GCmK007ekAAAAA:UsFrauRBqdhStC-</u> <u>5pSiHkOpCUAwLImLUV47yqoHetRBKK77zTE6gw2hSPtgIiY6swlSWTjkmru1dxw</u>> [1 September 2019]

Casella, I.B., Fukushima, R.B., Marques, A.B.D.A., Cury, M.V.M. and Presti, C. (2015) 'Comparison between a new computer program and the reference software for grayscale median analysis of atherosclerotic carotid plaques'. *Journal of Clinical Ultrasound*, *43*(3), pp.194-198. Available from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/jcu.22178 [2 may 2019]

Caserotti P, Aagaard P, Larsen JB, Puggaard L (2008) Explosive heavy-resistance training in old and very old adults: changes in rapid muscle force, strength and power. Scand J Med Sci Sports 18:773–782 Available from

<<u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1600-</u>

0838.2007.00732.x?casa_token=8AqJx6DkwH0AAAAA:gx5oLRGW5kE6NLIYff6qc ppK3UriyN0QjHGZHTcacavfYSPwfHcciblPEhwaFybUNeWoSc66VhPBmzs> [29 July 2019]

Chuang SY, Chang HY, Lee MS, et al. Skeletal muscle mass and risk of death in an elderly population. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis* 2014;24(7):784–791. Available from <<u>http://www.academia.edu/download/41503003/Skeletal_Muscle_Mass_and_Risk_of_Death_i20160124-27736-1kmjiov.pdf</u>> [12 September 2019]

Deandrea, S., Bravi, F., Turati, F., Lucenteforte, E., La Vecchia, C. and Negri, E., 2013. Risk factors for falls in older people in nursing homes and hospitals. A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Archives of gerontology and geriatrics*, 56(3), pp.407-415. Available from

<<u>https://ogg.osu.edu/media/documents/sage/Deandrea%20et%20al%20week%205.pdf</u>> [12 June 2019]

Donath, L E. Kurz, R. Roth, L. Zahner, O. Faude, Leg and trunk muscle coordination and postural sway during increasingly difficult standing balance tasks in young and older adults, Maturitas 1 (91) (2016) 60–68. Available from

<<u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0378512216301190</u>> [1 July 2019]

Douglas, J., Pearson, S., Ross, A. and McGuigan, M. (2017) 'Eccentric exercise: physiological characteristics and acute responses'. *Sports Medicine*, 47(4), pp.663-675. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40279-016-0624-8</u>> [12 September 2019]

Dreyer, H.C., Fujita, S., Cadenas, J.G., Chinkes, D.L., Volpi, E. and Rasmussen, B.B., (2006) Resistance exercise increases AMPK activity and reduces 4E-BP1 phosphorylation and protein synthesis in human skeletal muscle. *The Journal of physiology*, *576*(2), pp.613-624. Available from < <u>https://physoc.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1113/jphysiol.2006.113175</u>> [1 May 2020]

Frontera WR, Suh D, Krivickas LS, Hughes VA, Goldstein R, Roubenoff R (2000) Skeletal muscle fiber quality in older men and women.AmJ Physiol Cell Physiol 279:C611–C618 available from

<<u>https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/acb6/beeef622b7843e312801ef033bb9a8da4e62.pdf</u>> [30 June 2019]

Fukumoto, Y., Ikezoe, T., Yamada, Y., Tsukagoshi, R., Nakamura, M., Mori, N., Kimura, M. and Ichihashi, N. (2012) 'Skeletal muscle quality assessed from echo intensity is associated with muscle strength of middle-aged and elderly persons'. *European journal of applied physiology*, *112*(4), pp.1519-1525. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00421-011-2099-5</u>> [12 June 2019]

Gault, M.L. and Willems, M.E. (2013) 'Aging, functional capacity and eccentric exercise training'. *Aging and disease*, *4*(6), p.351. Available from <<u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3843652/</u>> [4 July 2019]

Gault, M.L., Clements, R.E. and Willems, M.E.T. (2012) 'Functional mobility of older adults after concentric and eccentric endurance exercise'. *European journal of applied physiology*, *112*(11), pp.3699-3707. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00421-012-2338-4</u>> [2 September 2019]

Granacher U, Gruber M, Gollhofer A (2009) Resistance training and neuromuscular performance in seniors. Int J Sports Med 30:652–657 available from <<u>https://kops.uni-konstanz.de/bitstream/handle/123456789/16966/Granacher_169661.pdf?sequence=2</u>> [18 July 2019]

Granacher, U., Zahner, L. and Gollhofer, A. (2008) 'Strength, power, and postural control in seniors: Considerations for functional adaptations and for fall prevention'. *European Journal of Sport Science*, 8(6), pp.325-340. Available from <<u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17461390802478066?casa_token=O0L_vcX48DTIAAAAA:NQYrSN2mn8rqtgmio-SgjW_wQcuQUtGsp23eTl0Ve47jF-Jeg-HAq42c79JwtarRokZs0yAaYtWRcA> [22 September 2019]</u>

Greenberg, S.A. (2011). Assessment of fear of falling in older adults: the falls efficacy scale-international (FES-I). *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 29(2), pp.155-162. Available from < <u>https://consultgeri.org/try-this/general-assessment/issue-29.pdf</u>> [1 May 2020]

Harris-Love, M. O., Seamon, B. A., Teixeira, C., & Ismail, C. (2016). 'Ultrasound estimates of muscle quality in older adults: reliability and comparison of Photoshop and ImageJ for the grayscale analysis of muscle echogenicity'. *PeerJ*, *4*, e1721. Available from <<u>https://peerj.com/articles/1721/</u>> [23 July 2019]

Hess, J.A. and Woollacott, M. (2005). Effect of high-intensity strength-training on functional measures of balance ability in balance-impaired older adults. *Journal of manipulative and physiological therapeutics*, 28(8), pp.582-590. Available from <<u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0161475405002423</u>> [22 September 2019]

Hody, S., Croisier, J.L., Bury, T., Rogister, B. and Leprince, P. (2019). 'Eccentric muscle contractions: risks and benefits'. *Frontiers in physiology*, *10*. Available from <<u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6510035/</u>> [3 September 2019]

Hortobágyi, T., Mizelle, C., Beam, S. and DeVita, P. (2003). 'Old adults perform activities of daily living near their maximal capabilities'. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 58(5), pp.M453-M460. Available from <<u>https://academic.oup.com/biomedgerontology/article/58/5/M453/536222</u>> [5 July 2019]

Hortobágyi, T., Zheng, D., Weidner, M., Lambert, N.J., Westbrook, S. and Houmard, J.A. (1995) The influence of aging on muscle strength and muscle fiber characteristics with special reference to eccentric strength. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, *50*(6), pp.B399-B406. Available from https://watermark.silverchair.com/50A-6-

B399.pdf?token=AQECAHi208BE49Ooan9kkhW_Ercy7Dm3ZL_9Cf3qfKAc485ysgA AApYwggKSBgkqhkiG9w0BBwagggKDMIICfwIBADCCAngGCSqGSIb3DQEHAT AeBglghkgBZQMEAS4wEQQMQ4OTwm5tysbGVVQ0AgEQgIICSZBNThaw7LMu M7az9eZO_qijkvipNqY65zKVIcP3075OCM5I6jg2-7_HvHjn0DA2SLPU-HnSUBf-Lm16emt2YaDH8U66k5APSLgSA5Jow39Mb_OQdo4ZkGrOOQ4ufaDx_pW1i_oYW GotuClswORRAizghSCHiFKURaPqGEdhi206GDaVGfcxVy2qeUhOjBAZdeJR6bL3Q FPJcglEQsJoPTtq2KcUcCKuxFJLzFD20SFeskjY-Y4S4Fe-

<u>xrfEJN3odjB2rORDrtcomUdic0DpZxWGHJMWEimm9rLLTMfTHXocTvQWJT2ty</u> <u>Rz8WM_80a7-IrhdoDAVqZPbwr3DyhgNS5g-</u>

H165NVPaBGilXiPH7aAVgTLz4w7soNCme9vouEvnfgr3HeaLMA2siy3hZFeJIIFius MUIIMIBH18JBsDQGr1Y9ON5DqlvETHfeHo79UznQyof_U0dd7n7H9ypcSc49KJJp AS8PTCz5e7hSNTyxGG8wzq8_0xMUpgOQIYSFsLZ51Topb8zKF1HYVwCj0-F3JXOGdCxylhUYa445qMTwdJHZZVmsNSr_4gELmsqZTP6t3670MMO_JmSm35T UapELcHnkeIrzCZDnXadCFK2DQttBrwTF-6EKAUy67xj9VgPUiCDfVgiT7mAZql9v2ZQEe9yhODlvGTd3gq2uqQh_XBqvi-X9YrvlyxJhlTuF9SapZssj_KdHjqfQXwR0pbMaSR_UtVUwP9p7PdhwIkjvWs1WhDzl 3YnmpX8_KHPdK1bgjTxEAEav7zw> [1 July 2019]

Hortobagyi, T.I.B.O.R., Hill, J.P., Houmard, J.A., Fraser, D.D., Lambert, N.J. and Israel, R.G. (1996)'Adaptive responses to muscle lengthening and shortening in humans'. *Journal of applied physiology*, 80(3), pp.765-772. Available from <<u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.883.374&rep=rep1&type=p</u> <u>df</u>> [4 August 2019]

Illera-Domínguez, V., Nuell, S., Carmona, G., Padullés Riu, J.M., Padullés, X., Lloret, M., Cussó, M.R., Alomar, X. and Cadefau, J.A. (2018) 'Early functional and morphological muscle adaptations during short-term inertial-squat training'. *Frontiers in physiology*, *9*, p.1265. available from https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fphys.2018.01265/full [8 May 2019]

Ismail, C., Zabal, J., Hernandez, H. J., Woletz, P., Manning, H., Teixeira, C., & Harris-Love, M. O. (2015). Diagnostic ultrasound estimates of muscle mass and muscle quality discriminate between women with and without sarcopenia. *Frontiers in physiology*, *6*, 302. Available from <<u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fphys.2015.00302</u>> 12 August 2019]

J. Calatayud, S. Borreani, J. Martin, F. Martin, J. Flandez, J.C. Colado, Core muscle activity in a series of balance exercises with different stability conditions, Gait

Johnston, A.P., De Lisio, M. and Parise, G. (2007) 'Resistance training, sarcopenia, and the mitochondrial theory of aging' *Applied physiology, nutrition, and metabolism*'. *33*(1), pp.191-199. Available from <<u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Michael_De_Lisio/publication/5504113_Resistan</u> <u>ce_training_sarcopenia_and_the_mitochondrial_theory_of_aging/links/02e7e522f6b4c9</u> <u>5975000000.pdf</u> > [22 September 2019]

Jones, C.J., Rikli, R.E. and Beam, W.C. (1999) 'A 30-s chair-stand test as a measure of lower body strength in community-residing older adults'. *Research quarterly for exercise and sport*, 70(2), pp.113-119.available from

<https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/02701367.1999.10608028?casa_token= fKYhZWolq3YAAAAA:FP2KsTWNQ33QIW1lax2I60ecsyGmbGsMNb8dlwtLpJTq-3VC8IhgW9LxJl0ywcooqTBnyHkdmKG3zg> [1 July 2019]

Kawakami Y, Abe T, Fukunaga T. Muscle-fiber pennation angles are greater in hypertrophied than in normal muscles. J Appl Physiol 1993;74:2740–2744. Available from

<<u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Yasuo_Kawakami/publication/14833280_Muscle</u>

fibre pennation angles are greater in Hypertrophied than in normal muscles/links/ 0a85e533e0a009a8ae000000.pdf> [1 July 2019]

Kiss, R., Brueckner, D. and Muehlbauer, T. (2018) Effects of single compared to dual task practice on learning a dynamic balance task in young adults. *Frontiers in psychology*, *9*, p.311. available from < https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5857582/> [14 July 2019]

Kostka, T. (2005) Quadriceps maximal power and optimal shortening velocity in 335 men aged 23–88 years. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 95(2-3), pp.140-145. Available from

<<u>https://idp.springer.com/authorize/casa?redirect_uri=https://link.springer.com/article/1</u> 0.1007/s00421-005-1390-

<u>8&casa_token=y0nYXZcVQtkAAAAA:PW42nsUh44JgxMzETqJKQEedLHWyaFsJQ</u> <u>Rw0ng4lP-s1uwM3dtFyfU4Dzqs3tSC8mEeGKv367y-37BA-og</u>> [20 July 2019]

Kowalchuk, K. and Butcher, S. (2019) 'Eccentric Overload Flywheel Training in Older Adults'. *Journal of Functional Morphology and Kinesiology*, *4*(3), p.61. available from < <u>https://www.mdpi.com/2411-5142/4/3/61</u>> [1 September 2019]

LaStayo, P.C., Ewy, G.A., Pierotti, D.D., Johns, R.K. and Lindstedt, S. (2003). 'The positive effects of negative work: increased muscle strength and decreased fall risk in a frail elderly population'. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, *58*(5), pp.M419-M424. Available from <<u>https://academic.oup.com/biomedgerontology/article/58/5/M419/536126</u>> [1 June 2019]

Lastayo, P.C., Reich, T.E., Urquhart, M., Hoppeler, H. and Lindstedt, S.L. (1999). 'Chronic eccentric exercise: improvements in muscle strength can occur with little demand for oxygen'. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 276(2), pp.R611-R615. Available from <<u>http://jan.ucc.nau.edu/sll/pubs_files/LaStayo1999.pdf</u>> [2 June 2019]

Lesinski, M., Hortobágyi, T., Muehlbauer, T., Gollhofer, A. and Granacher, U. (2015) 'Effects of balance training on balance performance in healthy older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis'. *Sports medicine*, *45*(12), pp.1721-1738. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40279-015-0375-y</u>> [4 May 2019]

Lesinski, M., Hortobágyi, T., Muehlbauer, T., Gollhofer, A., & Granacher, U. (2015). Effects of balance training on balance performance in healthy older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports medicine*, *45*(12), 1721-1738. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40279-015-0375-y</u>> [18 July 2019]

Lexell, J., Taylor, C.C. and Sjöström, M. (1988) What is the cause of the ageing atrophy?: Total number, size and proportion of different fiber types studied in whole vastus lateralis muscle from 15-to 83-year-old men. *Journal of the neurological sciences*, 84(2), pp.275-294. Available from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Jan_Lexell/publication/1977781_What_is_the_c

ause of the ageing atrophy Total number size and proportion of different fiber ty pes studied in whole vastus lateralis muscle from 15- to 83-yearold_men/links/59df6167a6fdccfcfda355d3/What-is-the-cause-of-the-ageing-atrophy-Total-number-size-and-proportion-of-different-fiber-types-studied-in-whole-vastuslateralis-muscle-from-15-to-83-year-old-men.pdf> [17 April 2019]

Lindstedt, S.L., LaStayo, P.C. and Reich, T.E. (2001) 'When active muscles lengthen: properties and consequences of eccentric contractions'. *Physiology*, *16*(6), pp.256-261. Available from <<u>http://jan.ucc.nau.edu/~sll/pubs_files/NIPS2001.pdf</u>> [1 June 2019]

Liu-Ambrose, T., Khan, K.M., Eng, J.J., Janssen, P.A., Lord, S.R. and Mckay, H.A. (2004) 'Resistance and agility training reduce fall risk in women aged 75 to 85 with low bone mass: A 6-month randomized, controlled trial'. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, *52*(5), pp.657-665. Available from <<u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1532-</u>

5415.2004.52200.x?casa_token=A2CdBTAo4tUAAAAA:XFgzXuK1HJUlu4kh6N6Ws cwLNeSWyeEfmHuIapymKzyUoE8lauUmUQr6IIsbFOTnf0E5qu1Qn90Vu1I> [22 September 2019]

Low, D.C., Walsh, G.S. and Arkesteijn, M. (2017) 'Effectiveness of exercise interventions to improve postural control in older adults: a systematic review and metaanalyses of centre of pressure measurements'. *Sports medicine*, 47(1), pp.101-112. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40279-016-0559-0</u>> [1 july 2019]

Millor, N., Lecumberri, P., Gómez, M., Martínez-Ramírez, A. and Izquierdo, M. (2013) 'An evaluation of the 30-s chair stand test in older adults: frailty detection based on kinematic parameters from a single inertial unit'. *Journal of neuroengineering and rehabilitation*, *10*(1), p.86. available from

<<u>https://jneuroengrehab.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1743-0003-10-86</u>> [1 July 2019]

Misic, M.M., Rosengren, K.S., Woods, J.A. and Evans, E.M. (2007) 'Muscle quality, aerobic fitness and fat mass predict lower-extremity physical function in communitydwelling older adults'. *Gerontology*, *53*(5), pp.260-266. Available from <<u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Karl_Rosengren/publication/6381521_Muscle_Q</u> <u>uality_Aerobic_Fitness_and_Fat_Mass_Predict_Lower-</u> <u>Extremity_Physical_Function_in_Community-</u> <u>Dwelling_Older_Adults/links/54d2536a0cf28e069723dfde.pdf> [12 July 2019]</u>

Mitchell, W.K., Atherton, P.J., Williams, J., Larvin, M., Lund, J.N. and Narici, M., 2012. Sarcopenia, dynapenia, and the impact of advancing age on human skeletal muscle size and strength; a quantitative review. *Frontiers in physiology*, *3*, p.260. available from <<u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fphys.2012.00260</u>> [13 May 2019]

Moritani T, DeVries HA. Neural factors versus hypertrophy in the time course of muscle strength gain. Am J Phys Med1979;58:115–130. Available from <<u>https://europepmc.org/abstract/med/453338</u>> [1 July 2019]

Muehlbauer, T R. Roth, M. Bopp, U. Granacher, An exercise sequence for progression in balance training, J. Strength Cond. Res. 26 (2) (2012) 568–574. Available from <<u>https://journals.lww.com/nsca-</u> jscr/fulltext/2012/02000/An Exercise Sequence for Progression in Balance.34.aspx? casa_token=xCrCfktJq38AAAAA:sPyYWS0QHol5rIi7DjpCyk-UiQWzaB1bGUsuJhMWdJ0A8vVNzvS0SvXDzkmIgaJ3SuqDE6Dv7rsGhmLHjdMG RjoS6LMYUCQ> [20 September 2019]

Mueller, M., Breil, F.A., Vogt, M., Steiner, R., Lippuner, K., Popp, A., Klossner, S., Hoppeler, H. and Däpp, C. (2009) 'Different response to eccentric and concentric training in older men and women'. *European journal of applied physiology*, *107*(2), pp.145-153. Available from <<u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00421-009-1108-4</u>> [13 January 2019]

Narici MV, Hoppeler H, Kayser B, Landoni L, Claassen H,Gavardi C, et al. Human quadriceps cross-sectional area, torque and neural activation during 6 month strength training.Acta Physiol Scand 1996;157:175–186. Available from <<u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1046/j.1365-201X.1996.483230000.x</u>> [14 September 2019]

Nyland, J., Frost, K., Quesada, P., Angeli, C., Swank, A., Topp, R. and Malkani, A.L. (2007) 'Self- reported chair-rise ability relates to stair-climbing readiness of total knee arthroplasty patients: A pilot study'. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development*, *44*(5). Available from

<<u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Karen_Frost/publication/5901320_Self-reported_chair-rise_ability_relates_to_stair-</u>

climbing readiness of total knee arthroplasty patients A pilot study/links/0deec520 a419191a5800000/Self-reported-chair-rise-ability-relates-to-stair-climbing-readinessof-total-knee-arthroplasty-patients-A-pilot-study.pdf> [12 August 2019]

Okamoto, N., Nakatani, T., Okamoto, Y., Iwamoto, J., Saeki, K. and Kurumatani, N. (2010) 'Increasing the number of steps walked each day improves physical fitness in Japanese community-dwelling adults'. *International journal of sports medicine*, *31*(04), pp.277-282. Available from <<u>https://www.thieme-</u>

connect.com/products/ejournals/html/10.1055/s-0029-1234057> [17 September 2019]

Okubo, Y., Osuka, Y., Jung, S., Rafael, F., Tsujimoto, T., Aiba, T., Kim, T. and Tanaka, K. (2016) Walking can be more effective than balance training in fall prevention among community-dwelling older adults. *Geriatrics & gerontology international*, *16*(1), pp.118-125. Available from

<https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Yoshiro_Okubo/publication/276938658_Translat

ing physical activity reference value for older adults to the number of steps per day/links/55aa2b1e08ae815a04261469.pdf> 22 September 2019]

Onambélé, G.L., Maganaris, C.N., Mian, O.S., Tam, E., Rejc, E., McEwan, I.M. and Narici, M.V. (2008) 'Neuromuscular and balance responses to flywheel inertial versus weight training in older persons'. *Journal of biomechanics*, *41*(15), pp.3133-3138. Available from

<<u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Marco_Narici/publication/23444533_Neuromusc</u> <u>ular and balance responses to flywheel inertial versus weight training in older pe</u> <u>rsons/links/5a490d71a6fdcce1971ea120/Neuromuscular-and-balance-responses-to-</u> <u>flywheel-inertial-versus-weight-training-in-older-persons.pdf</u>> [6 November 2019]

Orr, R., Raymond, J., & Singh, M. F. (2008). Efficacy of progressive resistance training on balance performance in older adults. *Sports medicine*, *38*(4), pp.317-343. Available from

<<u>https://idp.springer.com/authorize/casa?redirect_uri=https://link.springer.com/article/1</u> 0.2165/00007256-200838040-

<u>00004&casa_token=0fWogyfjYP4AAAAA:gCeZs1Ff7mDsbLJxRSq5iPe7eeaOztLovN</u> <u>fUbDa88cCNxYYKUvT9zvPPN5a8OvPk0nsQ6z5pIEqMNgOJUQ</u>> [22 September 2019]

Özkaya, G.Y., Aydin, H., Toraman, F.N., Kizilay, F., Özdemir, Ö. and Cetinkaya, V. (2005) 'Effect of strength and endurance training on cognition in older people'. *Journal of sports science & medicine*, *4*(3), p.300. available from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3887334/ [2 September 2019]

Paillard, T. (2017) 'Relationship between muscle function, muscle typology and postural performance according to different postural conditions in young and older adults'. *Frontiers in physiology*, 8, p.585. Available from <<u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fphys.2017.00585/full</u>> [19 August 2019]

Paillard, T. and Noé, F. (2015) Techniques and methods for testing the postural function in healthy and pathological subjects. *BioMed research international*. Available from <<u>http://downloads.hindawi.com/journals/bmri/2015/891390.pdf</u>> [29 April 2020]

Pavol, M.J. and Pai, Y.C. (2007) Deficient limb support is a major contributor to age differences in falling. *Journal of biomechanics*, *40*(6), pp.1318-1325. Available from <<u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2825182/</u>> [26 August 2019]

Peeters, G.M.E.E., van Schoor, N.M. and Lips, P., (2009) 'Fall risk: the clinical relevance of falls and how to integrate fall risk with fracture risk'. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology*, 23(6), pp.797-804. Available from<<u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1521694209000977</u>> [July 2019]

Petré, H., Wernstål, F. and Mattsson, C.M. (2018) Effects of flywheel training on strength-related variables: A meta-analysis. *Sports medicine-open*, 4(1), p.55. available from < <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s40798-018-0169-5</u>> [6 May 2019]

Pinto, R. S., Correa, C. S., Radaelli, R., Cadore, E. L., Brown, L. E., & Bottaro, M. (2014). Short-term strength training improves muscle quality and functional capacity of elderly women. *Age*, *36*(1), 365-372. Available from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3889909/ [18 August 2019]

Reimers, K., Reimers, C.D., Wagner, S., Paetzke, I. and Pongratz, D.E. (1993) 'Skeletal muscle sonography: a correlative study of echogenicity and morphology'. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, *12*(2), pp.73-77. Available from <<u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.7863/jum.1993.12.2.73</u>> [12 September 2019]

Roig M, O'Brien K, Kirk G, et al. The effects of eccentric versus concentric resistance training on muscle strength and mass in healthy adults: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Br J Sports Med* 2009;43(8):556–568.

Roig, M., O'Brien, K., Kirk, G., Murray, R., McKinnon, P., Shadgan, B., & Reid, W. D. (2009). 'The effects of eccentric versus concentric resistance training on muscle strength and mass in healthy adults: a systematic review with meta-analysis'. *British journal of sports medicine*, *43*(8), 556-568. Available from <<u>https://bjsm.bmj.com/content/bjsports/43/8/556.full.pdf?casa_token=TYNn3m60V88</u> <u>AAAAA:HmFVXuCHLOFg_hjprffOq7_ahAiDRITWiub3T5XG-</u>_2m_zAKwwHtTZrb6FVZ2BoV0rhIQ62lsyDb> [13 May 2019]

Rubenstein, L.Z. (2006) Falls in older people: epidemiology, risk factors and strategies for prevention. *Age and ageing*, *35*(suppl_2), pp.ii37-ii41. Available from <<u>https://academic.oup.com/ageing/article-pdf/35/suppl_2/ii37/39548/afl084.pdf</u>> [17 January 2019]

Rydwik, E., Lammes, E., Frändin, K. and Akner, G. (2008) 'Effects of a physical and nutritional intervention program for frail elderly people over age 75. A randomized controlled pilot treatment trial'. *Aging clinical and experimental research*, 20(2), pp.159-170. Available from

<<u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45326645/Effects_of_a_physical_and_nutritional_in20160503-28389-z0il7n.pdf?response-content-</u>

disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEffects_of_a_physical_and_nutritional_in.pdf &X-Amz-Algorithm=AWS4-HMAC-SHA256&X-Amz-

Credential=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A%2F20190922%2Fus-east-

<u>1%2Fs3%2Faws4_request&X-Amz-Date=20190922T232959Z&X-Amz-</u>

Expires=3600&X-Amz-SignedHeaders=host&X-Amz-

<u>Signature=f617c9a5a1958929aa84b3ee091bf8a0fc9e1e0ee37eddd6aac6ecf30cfee5c8</u>> [6 May 2019]

Saad, H.A., Terry, M.A., Shamie, N., Chen, E.S., Friend, D.F., Holiman, J.D. and Stoeger, C. (2008)'An easy and inexpensive method for quantitative analysis of endothelial damage by using vital dye staining and Adobe Photoshop software'. *Cornea*, 27(7), pp.818-824. Available from
<<u>https://journals.lww.com/corneajrnl/Abstract/2008/08000/An_Easy_and_Inexpensive_Method_for_Quantitative.13.aspx</u>> [1 July 2019]

Sañudo, B., González-Navarrete, Á., Álvarez-Barbosa, F., de Hoyo, M., del Pozo, J. and Rogers, M.E. (2019) 'Effect of Flywheel Resistance Training on Balance Performance in Older Adults. A Randomized Controlled Trial'. *Journal of sports science & medicine*, *18*(2), p.344. available from ">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6543991/> [19 July 2019]

Sapega, A.A. and Drillings, G., 1983. The definition and assessment of muscular power. *Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy*, *5*(1), pp.7-9.

Schlicht, J., Camaione, D.N. and Owen, S.V. (2001) 'Effect of intense strength training on standing balance, walking speed, and sit-to-stand performance in older adults'. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, *56*(5), pp.M281-M286. Available from

<<u>https://academic.oup.com/biomedgerontology/article/56/5/M281/554596</u>> [1 September 2019]

Scholten, R.R., Pillen, S., Verrips, A. and Zwarts, M.J. (2003) 'Quantitative ultrasonography of skeletal muscles in children: normal values'. *Muscle & Nerve: Official Journal of the American Association of Electrodiagnostic Medicine*, 27(6), pp.693-698. Available from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/mus.10384 [1 July 2019]

Shumway-Cook, A., Brauer, S. and Woollacott, M. (2000) 'Predicting the probability for falls in community-dwelling older adults using the Timed Up & Go Test'. *Physical therapy*, 80(9), pp.896-903. Available from <<u>https://academic.oup.com/ptj/article/80/9/896/2842520</u>> [12 September 2019]

Sipilä, S. and Suominen, H. (1993) 'Muscle ultrasonography and computed tomography in elderly trained and untrained women'. *Muscle & Nerve: Official Journal of the American Association of Electrodiagnostic Medicine*, *16*(3), pp.294-300. Available from <<u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/mus.880160309</u>> [1 July 2019]

Talbot, L.A., Musiol, R.J., Witham, E.K. and Metter, E.J. (2005) 'Falls in young, middle-aged and older community dwelling adults: perceived cause, environmental factors and injury'. *BMC public health*, 5(1), p.86. Available from <<u>https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1471-2458-5-86</u>> [4 May 2019]

Tieland, M., Trouwborst, I. and Clark, B.C. (2018) Skeletal muscle performance and ageing. *Journal of cachexia, sarcopenia and muscle*, 9(1), pp.3-19. Available from < <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1002/jcsm.12238</u>> [1 May 2020]

Vallejo, A.F., Schroeder, E.T., Zheng, L., Jensky, N.E. and Sattler, F.R. '2006'. Cardiopulmonary responses to eccentric and concentric resistance exercise in older adults. *Age and ageing*, *35*(3), pp.291-297. Available from <<u>https://academic.oup.com/ageing/article/35/3/291/40432</u> [24 August 2019]

Van Roie, E., Delecluse, C., Coudyzer, W., Boonen, S. and Bautmans, I. (2013) 'Strength training at high versus low external resistance in older adults: effects on muscle volume, muscle strength, and force–velocity characteristics'. *Experimental gerontology*, 48(11), pp.1351-1361. Available from https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/34599911.pdf#page=97 [1 August 2019]

Verdijk, L.B., Koopman, R., Schaart, G., Meijer, K., Savelberg, H.H. and van Loon, L.J. (2007) Satellite cell content is specifically reduced in type II skeletal muscle fibers in the elderly. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 292(1), pp.E151-E157. Available from

<<u>https://www.physiology.org/doi/full/10.1152/ajpendo.00278.2006?utm_source=Trend</u> <u>MD&utm_medium=cpc&utm_campaign=American_Journal_of_Physiology_-</u> <u>Endocrinology_and_Metabolism_TrendMD_1</u>> [1 May 2020]

Visser, M., Goodpaster, B.H., Kritchevsky, S.B., Newman, A.B., Nevitt, M., Rubin, S.M., Simonsick, E.M. and Harris, T.B. (2005) Muscle mass, muscle strength, and muscle fat infiltration as predictors of incident mobility limitations in well-functioning older persons. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, *60*(3), pp.324-333. Available from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15860469 [13 July 2019]

Vuillerme, N., Danion, F., Forestier, N. and Nougier, V. (2002) Postural sway under muscle vibration and muscle fatigue in humans. *Neuroscience letters*, *333*(2), pp.131-135. Available from

<<u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Frederic_Danion/publication/321696041_Postura</u> <u>l_sway_under_muscle_vibration_and_muscle_fatigue_in_humans/links/5c472dac299bf</u> <u>12be3db0ff9/Postural-sway-under-muscle-vibration-and-muscle-fatigue-in-</u> <u>humans.pdf</u>> [29 April 2020]

Walston, J.D., 2012. Sarcopenia in older adults. *Current opinion in rheumatology*, 24(6), p.623.

Wang, H., Ji, Z., Jiang, G., Liu, W. and Jiao, X. (2016) 'Correlation among proprioception, muscle strength, and balance'. *Journal of physical therapy science*, 28(12), pp.3468-3472. Available from <<u>https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/jpts/28/12/28_jpts-2016-777/_pdf</u>> [5 May 2019]

Ward, R.E., Leveille, S.G., Beauchamp, M.K., Travison, T., Alexander, N., Jette, A.M. and Bean, J.F., (2015) Functional performance as a predictor of injurious falls in older adults. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, *63*(2), pp.315-320. Available from < <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/jgs.13203?casa_token=AewNc1zYQIs</u> <u>AAAAA:Z7iTArw6nTrwVun3IRBfDb5wY4yT_Jsc9wMMiYEcTIXRL50jNbG3_8Cq</u> <u>1BFpjBQYluJ3luiA4pI8K80</u>> [July 25 2019]

Watanabe, Y., Yamada, Y., Fukumoto, Y., Ishihara, T., Yokoyama, K., Yoshida, T., Miyake, M., Yamagata, E. and Kimura, M. (2013) 'Echo intensity obtained from ultrasonography images reflecting muscle strength in elderly men'. *Clinical interventions in aging*, 8, p.993. available from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3732157/ [1 May 2019]

Weakley, J., Fernández-Valdés, B., Thomas, L., Ramirez-Lopez, C. and Jones, B. (2019) Criterion Validity of Force and Power Outputs for a Commonly Used Flywheel Resistance Training Device and Bluetooth App. *The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research*, *33*(5), pp.1180-1184. Available from <<u>https://journals.lww.com/nsca-jscr/Fulltext/2019/05000/Criterion_Validity_of_Force_and_Power_Outputs_for.2.aspx?casa_token=bl6EiIqda14AAAAA:xiWc9yF0_34PDrco78rNB1vw_PCiPAtelYOgFU-</u>

7pPsrO_K2dNDX_CBOM_LBhyTEItZ-4H9Dix4ilIdYVgdo4yITWj_ecwQ> [1 May 2019]

Wood, L., Egger, M., Gluud, L.L., Schulz, K.F., Jüni, P., Altman, D.G., Gluud, C., Martin, R.M., Wood, A.J. and Sterne, J.A. (2008) Empirical evidence of bias in treatment effect estimates in controlled trials with different interventions and outcomes: meta-epidemiological study. *Bmj*, *336*(7644), pp.601-605. Available from <<u>https://www.bmj.com/content/336/7644/601.full?casa_token=aM6XP1H6ya0AAAAA</u> <u>%3ABNNHUj5zFuC93RDwXShQh3IqNMXQWltNRywwxy8oD7HBbWSHgxkoVkW</u> <u>4 2r_MnlmJMOWZfYkiQKB</u>> [19 September 2019]

Zamunér, A.R., Moreno, M.A., Camargo, T.M., Graetz, J.P., Rebelo, A.C., Tamburús, N.Y. and da Silva, E. (2011) 'Assessment of subjective perceived exertion at the anaerobic threshold with the Borg CR-10 scale'. *Journal of sports science & medicine*, *10*(1), p.130. available from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3737915/ [12 September 2019]

Zech, A., Hübscher, M., Vogt, L., Banzer, W., Hänsel, F. and Pfeifer, K. (2010) 'Balance training for neuromuscular control and performance enhancement: a systematic review'. *Journal of athletic training*, *45*(4), pp.392-403. Available from <<u>https://www.natajournals.org/doi/pdf/10.4085/1062-6050-45.4.392</u>> [2 May 2019] **Appendix 1- Participant Information Sheet**

The effects of flywheel training on musculoskeletal characteristics and physical function in healthy older adults - a randomised control trial.

PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET

You are being invited to take part in research on the effects of flywheel training on muscular characteristics and physical function in older adults. Matthew Roberts (masters by research student) at Coventry University is leading this research. Before you decide to take part it is important you understand why the research is being conducted and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully.

What is the purpose of the study?

The purpose of the study is to determine the effects of eccentric flywheel training and detraining on muscle function, physical functioning, postural stability and fear of falling in the elderly. The objectives are to determine the effectiveness of a short period of eccentric resistance training using a portable device, on health-related outcomes and to compare changes in muscle function (strength and mass), physical function and fall risk. The project will involve 6 weeks of eccentric flywheel training (12 sessions), including a pre and post assessment of independent variables (balance, ultrasound, sit to stand, timed up and go, back strength dynamometer and fear of falling). The training sessions will require participants to perform squats and calf raises at maximal (voluntary) speed with 4 sets of 8 for initial 2 weeks, 4 sets of 10 (3-4 weeks) and 4 sets of 12 (5-6 weeks), which will take approximately 30 minutes.

Why have I been chosen to take part?

You are invited to participate in this study because you are active, healthy, within the suitable age range and not had a lower limb injury 6 months prior to the study, and/or severe lower limb muscle injury (strains) in the previous 2 months.

What are the benefits of taking part?

By sharing your experiences with us, you will be learning about various training methods to improve strength, balance and potentially reducing fall risk following the training. Furthermore, you will be helping Matthew Roberts and Coventry University to better understand the effects of eccentric flywheel training and detraining on muscle function, physical functioning, postural stability and fear of falling in the elderly.

Are there any risks associated with taking part?

This study has been reviewed and approved through Coventry University's formal research ethics procedure. There are no significant risks associated with participation. However, because the training is classed as maximal, the usual risks of exercise are

present throughout the study, so any issues prior or during participation must be addressed immediately.

Do I have to take part?

Content removed on data protection grounds

What will happen if I decide to take part?

You will be asked a number of questions regarding training status, current health and previous experience in training. The training intervention will take place in a safe environment at a time that is convenient to you. The training sessions should take around 20-30 minutes per session to complete.

Data Protection and Confidentiality

Your data will be processed in accordance with the General Data Protection Regulation 2016 (GDPR) and the Data Protection Act 2018. All information collected about you will be kept strictly confidential. Unless they are fully anonymised in our records, your data will be referred to by a unique participant number rather than by name. If you consent to being audio recorded, all recordings will be destroyed once they have been transcribed. Your data will only be viewed by the researcher/research team. All electronic data will be stored on a password-protected computer file. All paper records will be stored in a locked filing cabinet at Coventry university. Your consent information will be kept separately from your responses in order to minimise risk in the event of a data breach. The lead researcher will take responsibility for data destruction and all collected data will be destroyed on or before 6 months following the final training session.

Data Protection Rights

Coventry University is a Data Controller for the information you provide. You have the right to access information held about you. Your right of access can be exercised in accordance with the General Data Protection Regulation and the Data Protection Act 2018. You also have other rights including rights of correction, erasure, objection, and data portability. For more details, including the right to lodge a complaint with the Information Commissioner's Office, please visit www.ico.org.uk. Questions, comments

and requests about your personal data can also be sent to the University Data Protection Officer - <u>enquiry.ipu@coventry.ac.uk</u>

What will happen with the results of this study?

The results of this study may be summarised in published articles, reports and presentations. Quotes or key findings will always be made anonymous in any formal outputs unless we have your prior and explicit written permission to attribute them to you by name.

Making a Complaint

Appendix 2 – Informed Consent Sheet

INFORMED CONSENT FORM:

The effects of flywheel training on musculoskeletal characteristics and physical function in healthy older adults - a randomised control trial.

You are invited to take part in this research study for the purpose of collecting data on determining the effects of flywheel training on muscle function, physical functioning, postural stability and fear of falling in the elderly.

Before you decide to take part, you must <u>read the accompanying Participant</u> <u>Information Sheet.</u>

Please do not hesitate to ask questions if anything is unclear or if you would like more information about any aspect of this research. It is important that you feel able to take the necessary time to decide whether or not you wish to take part.

If you are happy to participate, please confirm your consent by circling YES against each of the below statements and then signing and dating the form as participant.

-			
1	I confirm that I have read and understood the <u>Participant</u> <u>Information Sheet</u> for the above study and have had the opportunity to ask questions	YES	NO
2	I understand my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw my data, without giving a reason, by contacting the lead researcher and the Research Support Office <u>at any</u> <u>time</u> until the date specified in the Participant Information Sheet	YES	NO
3	I have noted down my participant number (top left of this Consent Form) which may be required by the lead researcher if I wish to withdraw from the study	YES	NO
4	I understand that all the information I provide will be held securely and treated confidentially	YES	NO
5	I am happy for the information I provide to be used (anonymously) in academic papers and other formal research outputs	YES	NO
6	I am happy for training sessions to be recorded and posted on social media for the purpose of promoting the study and company providing training equipment	YES	NO
7	I agree to take part in the above study	YES	NO

Thank you for your participation in this study. Your help is very much appreciated.

Participant's Name	Date	Signature
Researcher	Date	Signature

Appendix 3 – Poster



Are you interested in reducing your fall risk?

Are you aged 55 or over and otherwise healthy?

If yes, join our trial to look at the effects of flywheel training on strength and balance control

What does the study involve?

We will divide volunteers into two groups (a) training group and (b) control group. The control group will complete testing before the intervention, 3 weeks into intervention and at the end of the intervention, equalling three visits. The testing will take approximately 30 minutes.

The training group will complete 2 training sessions per week for 6 weeks. The training group will complete a brief warm up, followed by a specific amount of reps and sets on selected exercises lasting no more than 25 minutes per session.

The aim of the study is to determine the effects of eccentric flywheel training and detraining on muscle function, physical functioning, postural stability and fear of falling in the elderly.

lxviii

Appendix 4 – Fear of Falling Questionnaire

SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Translators'/Interviewers' notes for FES-I

The text of the FES-I below is the final version agreed by the authors on completion of the development study, prior to subsequent translation and validation in different languages. It became clear during the process of translation that there was no wording of the questionnaire that would translate easily into every EC language using exactly the same words and phrases. Consequently, these notes are intended to assist translators of the FES-I to express the same *meaning* of items, even if they cannot use quite the same words in their language. They may also assist interviewers who are asked for clarification of the meaning of items when the FES-I is administered by interview.

Participants should answer items thinking about how they usually do the activity – for example, if they usually walk with an aid they should answeritemsaboutwalkingtoshowhowconcernedtheywouldbeaboutfallingw henusingthataid. Some translators may find it helpful to clarify in the instructions (after the sentence on circling an opinion) 'The opinions you can choose from are: 1 = not at all concerned 2 = somewhat concerned <math>3 = fairly concerned 4 = very concerned.' In some languages it is better to translate the word 'opinion' as 'statement'.

The word 'concerned' expresses a cognitive or rational disquiet about the possibility of falling, but does not express the emotional distress that would be expressed by terms such as 'worried', 'anxious' or 'fearful'. It is important to use a similar unemotional term, as respondents may be less willing to admit to emotions, which might be viewed as signs of weakness.

Item 3. In some EC languages 'simple' meals are best translated as 'everyday' meals, but the intention is to refer to a meal that does not require complex preparation, rather than one that is prepared every day.

Item 5. This item is intended to refer to shopping that is not extensive or recreational. In some languages the best translation is 'shopping for groceries'.

Item 7. This item refers to *any* stairs, not necessarily the flight of stairs in one's own house.

Item 8. In some languages 'neighbourhood' may be difficult to translate, and so 'walking around outside' can be used instead.

Item 12. In some languages it is necessary to add the term 'acquaintances' to friends and relatives, since this is a more common and casual category of relationship than friends. (see also comment on items 12, 13 and 16 below)

Item 13. 'Crowds' can be translated as 'many people' if necessary. (see also comment on items 12,13 and 16 below)

Item 14. It was found to be necessary to give examples of what is meant by uneven ground, but no examples could be found that were appropriate for all countries. Consequently, translators should choose any TWO examples from the following: cobblestones; poorly maintained pavement; rocky ground; unpaved surface.

Items 12, 13, 16. These items contain a greater element of ambiguity than many of the items assessing functional capabilities, because the physical activities involved in these social events may differ greatly for different respondents. However, it was decided that this ambiguity was acceptable because it is important to assess effects of fear of falling on social activities.

Now we would like to ask some questions about how concerned you are about the possibility of falling. For each of the following activities, please circle the opinion closest to your own to show how concerned you are that you might fall if you did this activity. Please reply thinking about how you usually do the activity. If you currently don't do the activity (e.g. if someone does your shopping for you), please answer to show whether you think you would be concerned about falling IF you did the activity.

		Not at all	Somewhat	Fairly	Very
		concerned	concerned	concerned	concerned
		1	2	3	4
1	Cleaning the house	1	2	3	4
	(e.g. sweep, vacuum or				
	dust)				
2	Getting dressed or	1	2	3	4
	undressed				
3	Preparing simple meals	1	2	3	4
4	Taking a bath or shower	1	2	3	4
5	Going to the shop	1	2	3	4
6	Getting in or out of a	1	2	3	4
	chair				
7	Going up or down stairs	1	2	3	4
8	Walking around in the	1	2	3	4
	neighbourhood				
9	Reaching for something	1	2	3	4
	above your head or on				
	the ground				
10	Going to answer the	1	2	3	4
	telephone before it stops				
	ringing				
11	Walking on a slippery	1	2	3	4
	surface (e.g. wet or icy)				
12	Visiting a friend or	1	2	3	4
	relative				
13	Walking in a place with	1	2	3	4
	crowds				
14	Walking on an uneven	1	2	3	4
	surface (e.g. rocky				
	ground, poorly				
	maintained pavement)				
15	Walking up or down a	1	2	3	4
	slope				
16	Going out to a social	1	2	3	4
	event (e.g. religious				
	service, family gathering				
	or club meeting)				

Appendix 5 – Risk Assessment



SECTION 2 DETAILS OF RISK ASSESSMENT